

DAMVAD • ANALYTICS

Technology and digitalisation

An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

Camilla d'Angelo, Emily Ryen Gloinson, Fay Dunkerley, Mann Virdee, Carolina Feijao, Gemma-Claire Ali, Mikkel Skjoldager, Andrea Skjold Frøshaug, Torben Bundgaard Vad and Salil Gunashekar

> Foresight study for the Research Council of Norway to help inform the future of research and innovation in Norway

RAND Europe team: Salil Gunashekar, Emily Ryen Gloinson, Fay Dunkerley, Mann Virdee, Camilla d'Angelo, Carolina Feijao and Gemma-Claire Ali

DAMVAD Analytics team: Mikkel Skjoldager, Andrea Skjold Frøshaug and Torben Bundgaard Vad

For more information on this publication, visit www.rand.org/t/RRA966-1

About RAND Europe

RAND Europe is a not-for-profit research organisation that helps improve policy and decisionmaking through research and analysis. To learn more about RAND Europe, visit <u>www.randeurope.org</u>.

Research Integrity

Our mission to help improve policy and decisionmaking through research and analysis is enabled through our core values of quality and objectivity and our unwavering commitment to the highest level of integrity and ethical behaviour. To help ensure our research and analysis are rigorous, objective, and nonpartisan, we subject our research publications to a robust and exacting quality-assurance process; avoid both the appearance and reality of financial and other conflicts of interest through staff training, project screening, and a policy of mandatory disclosure; and pursue transparency in our research engagements through our commitment to the open publication of our research findings and recommendations, disclosure of the source of funding of published research, and policies to ensure intellectual independence. For more information, visit <u>www.rand.org/about/principles</u>.

RAND's publications do not necessarily reflect the opinions of its research clients and sponsors.

Published by the RAND Corporation, Santa Monica, Calif., and Cambridge, UK

RAND® is a registered trademark.

Cover image: Adobe Stock

© Research Council Norway (2021)

All rights reserved. No part of this report may be reproduced in any form by any electronic or mechanical means (including photocopying, recording, or information storage and retrieval) without permission in writing from Research Council Norway.

Preface

As part of its current strategy (2020–2024), the Research Council of Norway (RCN) has three primary objectives: ground-breaking research and radical innovation, sustainable development, and restructuring of the business and public sectors. Against this backdrop, the RCN commissioned RAND Europe and DAMVAD Analytics to carry out a foresight study to help inform the future of research and innovation (R&I) in Norway. The work will contribute to the development of a robust evidence base for the RCN's input to the revision of the Norwegian government's Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher Education 2019–2028 (hereafter, LTP). The study will also help inform the RCN's internal decision making, strategies and organisational activities.

The study focuses on the five strategic areas identified in the RCN's current strategy: (i) oceans; (ii) green transition; (iii) health and welfare; (iv) cohesion and globalisation; and (v) technology and digitalisation. The specific aims of the study were to:

- Identify a set of potential priority missions or targeted, challenge-based policy actions within and across (or outside) the five strategic areas that the RCN, together with other stakeholders, could consider implementing in the future to help address societal challenges; and
- Identify system-level structural measures to potentially facilitate the development of a resilient R&I environment in Norway.

We adopted a mixed-methods, participatory approach to the research, involving a variety of methodologies, such as trend analyses, literature reviews, stakeholder interviews, focus groups, an online survey of the public, crowdsourcing ideas and information from experts, future scenario analyses and workshops. All of these methods are covered in this report.

We envisage that the research will be of interest to funders and academia, national and local government policymakers, innovators and practitioners, and industry, and, more broadly, to anyone – including the public – interested in R&I and wider societal challenges.

This report on technology and digitalisation is one in a series of nine reports presenting the findings of the study. The other reports are as follows:

- Health and welfare: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway
- Oceans: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway
- Green transition: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway
- Cohesion and globalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway
- Structural measures to develop a resilient research and innovation environment in Norway
- A summary of potential cross-cutting missions to address future societal challenges in Norway

- Addressing future societal challenges in Norway: Detailed methodology report
- Addressing societal challenges in Norway: Key trends, future scenarios, missions and structural measures

We have been able to conduct this study because of the contributions of many individuals. We would like to thank the project team at the Research Council of Norway for their excellent guidance, support and advice over the course of the study. In particular, we would like to thank Stig Slipersæter and Philip Lorentzen. We are also grateful to the executive board of the RCN for constructively engaging with us at various points in the study. We would like to thank Andrew Curry (School of International Futures) for helping organise and run the stakeholder foresight workshops. We are grateful for the valuable inputs from the members of our advisory panel of experts, namely, Dr Sonja Marjanovic (RAND Europe, health and welfare expert), Stijn Hoorens (RAND Europe, cohesion and globalisation expert), Prof. Paula Kankaanpää (Marine Research Centre, the Finnish Environment Institute (Suomen ympäristökeskus, SYKE), oceans expert), Prof. Eeva Primmer (SYKE, green transition expert), Dr Jonathan Cave (University of Warwick, technology and digitalisation expert), Prof. Hakan Sicakkan (University of Bergen, cohesion and globalisation expert), and Mona Skaret (Bouvet ASA, research and innovation expert). We are also very grateful to the many stakeholders - across academia, industry, government, the third sector and the public - who kindly agreed to engage with the study at various stages. Finally, we would like to thank our quality assurance reviewers, Dr Susan Guthrie (RAND Europe) and Asbjørn Boye Knudsen (DAMVAD Analytics), for their valuable advice and critical review of the research.

RAND Europe is a not-for-profit research organisation that aims to improve policy and decision making in the public interest, through research and analysis. RAND Europe's clients include European governments, institutions, non-governmental organisations and firms with a need for rigorous, independent, multidisciplinary analysis. DAMVAD Analytics is a Nordic, research-based consultancy with offices in Copenhagen and Stockholm. DAMVAD's consultants have strong analytical and evaluation skills and specialised knowledge regarding research and innovation policy throughout the Nordic region, including Norway.

For more information about this document, please contact:

| Dr Salil Gunashekar (Research Leader in Science | Torben Bundgaard Vad (VD, Partner, Ph.D.) |
|---|---|
| and Emerging Technology) | DAMVAD Analytics |
| RAND Europe Westbrook Centre, Milton Road | Overgaden Oven Vandet 58A |
| Cambridge CB4 1YG, United Kingdom | 1415 Copenhagen K, Denmark |
| Tel. +44 (1223) 353 2562 | Tel. +45 2444 7554 |
| Email: sgunashe@randeurope.org | Email: <u>tva@damvad.com</u> |

Table of contents

| Preface | |
|------------|---|
| Figures | |
| Boxes | |
| Abbreviati | ons |
| 1. Intro | duction7 |
| 1.1. | Objectives of the study |
| 1.2. | Conceptual framework for the study9 |
| 1.3. | Summary of the methodology10 |
| 1.4. | Outline of the report |
| 2. Tren | ds shaping developments related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area 15 |
| 2.1. | Context |
| 2.2. | Key trends shaping the technology and digitalisation strategic area16 |
| 3. Barri | ers to and enablers of technology and digitalisation-related R&I in Norway |
| 3.1. | Key barriers |
| 3.2. | Key enablers |
| | ertainties and policy challenges associated with transforming the technology and |
| digit | alisation ecosystem in Norway |
| 4.1. | Uncertainties |
| 4.2. | Key policy challenges and potential solutions associated with transforming the technology and digitalisation area |
| 5. Futu | re scenarios to examine potential missions and structural measures |
| 5.1. | Future scenarios to 2040 |
| 5.2. | Summaries of the scenarios corresponding to future scenario set 1: Norway in a national context |
| 5.3. | Summaries of the four scenarios corresponding to future scenario set 2: <i>Norway in a global context</i> |
| 6. India | cative priority missions to help develop the technology and digitalisation strategic area 45 |
| Bibliograp | hy |
| Annex A. | Future scenario narratives used in the study |
| A.1. | Future scenario narratives for the scenario set pertaining to 'Norway in a national context'67 |
| A.2. | Future scenario narratives for the scenario set pertaining to 'Norway in a global context'71 |
| Annex B. | Set of indicative priority missions related to the RCN's five strategic areas |

Figures

| Figure 1. The five strategic areas identified by the RCN in its current strategy (2020–2024)7 |
|---|
| Figure 2. Conceptual framework for the study9 |
| Figure 3. High-level overview of our approach to implementing the research |
| Figure 4. Main data collection activities undertaken in the research11 |
| Figure 5. Plausible future scenarios, presenting a wide range of potential future states |
| Figure 6. Key characteristics and underpinning factors of the four scenarios associated with scenario set 1 (Norway in a national context) |
| Figure 7. Key characteristics and underpinning factors of the four scenarios associated with scenario set 2 <i>(Norway in a global context)</i> |
| Figure B.1 Indicative priority missions proposed within and across the five strategic areas |

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

Boxes

| Box 1. Summary of key trends related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area | 15 |
|--|-----|
| Box 2. Summary of key barriers and enablers related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area: | .24 |
| Box 3. Summary of uncertainties and policy challenges: | 32 |
| Box 4. Summary of indicative missions and corresponding exemplar targeted focus areas related to | the |
| technology and digitalisation strategic area | 47 |
| Box 5. Key to the mission templates presented below | 49 |

Abbreviations

| 3D | Three-dimensional |
|--------|--|
| AI | Artificial intelligence |
| CO_2 | Carbon dioxide |
| Difi | Digitaliseringsdirektoratet [Agency for Public Management and eGovernment Norway] |
| EU | European Union |
| ERC | European Research Council |
| FUGE | The national programme for Functional Genomics in Norway |
| GDP | Gross domestic product |
| GDPR | General Data Protection Regulation |
| LTP | The Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher Education 2019–2028 – Meld. St. 4 (2018–2019) Report to the Storting (white paper) |
| NATO | North Atlantic Treaty Organisation |
| NOK | Norwegian kroner |
| OECD | Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development |
| PESTLE | Political, economic, legal, societal, technological and environmental |
| RCN | Research Council of Norway |
| R&D | Research and development |
| R&I | Research and innovation |
| RRI | Responsible research and innovation |
| SDGs | [United Nations] Sustainable development goals |
| TRL | Technology readiness levels |
| UN | United Nations |

1. Introduction

The research and innovation (R&I) landscape in Norway is underpinned by Norway's overarching ambition for research and higher education, namely to help facilitate growth in overall value creation, to create new and profitable jobs, to restructure the Norwegian economy and to help implement a transition towards a greener society (Ministry of Education and Research 2019). The development of a strong knowledge base through research is necessary to fulfil these ambitions but also to train the Norwegian workforce (Ministry of Education and Research 2019). The Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher Education¹ (hereafter LTP) details the Norwegian government's ambitions and policy for research and higher education in Norway. The LTP establishes ten-year objectives and priorities and concrete goals for efforts in the upcoming four-year period. It sets the course for policy development and investments in research and higher education in Norway.

The Research Council of Norway (RCN) plays a critical role in the Norwegian and international research and innovation landscape, as the national funding agency for R&I. In its current strategy (2020–2024), the RCN details priorities and goals to help realise the objectives of the LTP (Research Council of Norway 2020a). As part of its current strategy, the RCN has articulated the following three primary objectives, with the overarching view of achieving a 'well-functioning research and innovation system' (Research Council of Norway 2020a):

- Sustainable development;
- Ground-breaking research and radical innovation; and
- Restructuring of the business and public sectors.

Within this framework, the RCN has also identified five core 'strategic areas' (as shown in Figure 1) within which to focus its priorities and portfolio plans and within which deliver high-impact research and innovation (Research Council of Norway 2020a).





¹ The Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher education 2019-2028 – Meld. St. 4 (2018-2019) Report to the Storting (white paper).

1.1. Objectives of the study

Against this backdrop, the RCN commissioned RAND Europe and DAMVAD Analytics to carry out a foresight study to contribute to the development of a robust evidence base for the RCN's input to the 2022 revision of the Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher Education 2019–2028 (Ministry of Education and Research 2019). The study will also help inform the RCN's internal decision making, strategies and organisational activities. The study focuses on the five main strategic areas identified in the RCN's current strategy for the next ten years (Research Council of Norway 2020a) and is intended to help frame thinking about the future of R&I in relation to these strategic areas in Norway. As noted above, the five strategic areas covered by this study are: (i) oceans; (ii) green transition; (iii) health and welfare; (iv) technology and digitalisation; and (v) globalisation and cohesion. In particular, the study aims to:

- Identify a set of potential priority missions or targeted, challenge-based policy actions within, across or outside the five strategic areas for the next ten years that the RCN, together with other stakeholders, could consider implementing in the future to help address societal challenges; and
- Identify a series of system-level structural measures to facilitate the development of a resilient R&I environment in Norway.

For this study, we regard missions as targeted, timebound, concrete priority actions to help solve one or more societal challenges that the RCN and other stakeholders could consider developing and implementing in the future. In the long term, the missions will help the RCN achieve its overarching objectives (over a roughly ten-year time frame) and eventually contribute to enriching lives locally, nationally and internationally.² Structural measures can be considered to be foundational, system-level instruments, policies, or tools in the R&I landscape that contribute to the translation of R&I into wider societal benefits. In the context of this study, they are intended to be a range of measures (with varying levels of specificity and generally cutting across multiple strategic areas) that help develop a resilient R&I environment in Norway and also address the wider performance of the R&I system in terms of the RCN's three overarching objectives.

This report, one in a series of nine reports, presents an analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions for the technology and digitalisation strategic area.³

² More broadly, missions are systemic policies that operate both as a means of steering economic growth in a particular direction (by, for example, steering investments towards particular societal challenges) and as a tool that can be used to get there (by, for example, setting clear, problem-focused objectives) (Mazzucato 2018). Further details are provided in Chapter 6 of this report.

³ This report on technology and digitalisation is one in a series of nine reports presenting the findings of the study: Health and welfare: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway (Gloinson et al. 2021a); Oceans: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway (Skjoldager et al. 2021b); Green transition: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway (Skjoldager et al. 2021a); Cohesion and globalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway (Skjoldager et al. 2021a); Cohesion and globalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway (Gloinson et al. 2021b); A summary of potential cross-cutting missions to address future societal challenges in Norway (Gunashekar et al. 2021a); Structural measures to develop a resilient research and innovation environment in Norway (Skjoldager et al. 2021c); Addressing societal challenges in Norway: Key trends, future scenarios, missions and structural measures (Gunashekar et al. 2021b); and Addressing future societal challenges in Norway: Detailed methodology report (Gunashekar et al. 2021c).

1.2. Conceptual framework for the study

Our overall conceptual framework (Figure 2) was targeted at providing a key analytical tool to enable us to carry out a rigorous, detailed and comprehensive futures analysis for the RCN. It is based on a participatory approach involving a range of diverse stakeholders, detailed trend analyses and rigorous scenario planning that contributed to the conceptualisation and achievement of the overarching aims of the study, i.e. to identify a set of potential priority missions related to the RCN's five strategic areas and underlying structural measures to enable the development of a robust, resilient and socially responsible research and innovation environment in Norway.



Figure 2. Conceptual framework for the study

Source: Study team analysis

The conceptual framework for the study shown in Figure 2 provides a systems-level view of the various high-level interconnected components of the R&I ecosystem. A series of potentially interconnected drivers (as shown on the left of the figure) can either directly or indirectly influence or cause change in the wider Norwegian R&I system. The system itself is characterised by a series of observable trends or discernible patterns of change relating to the five strategic areas, as illustrated in the middle of the figure. An evidence-based foresight approach to explore a range of plausible futures can help the RCN arrive at decisions 'today' that will potentially mitigate future risks and enable future opportunities to be better anticipated. The conceptual framework therefore illustrates the importance not only of realising benefits for the Norwegian R&I system, but also of managing and mitigating against risks. As shown on the right of the figure, the

system is also composed of the main outcomes of interest to the RCN, which are their primary objectives over the current strategy period (2020–2024) (i.e. sustainable development, ground-breaking research and radical innovation, and restructuring of the business and public sectors). If these outcomes are achieved, this could help realise the RCN's overarching desired outcome of a 'well-functioning research and innovation system'. To accomplish these high-level goals, it is necessary to have a set of policy levers or actions that can help steer the system towards the outcomes of interest. Therefore, identifying and implementing a set of targeted, timebound and challenge-based actions – or priority missions – within and across (or even outside) the RCN's strategic areas could form the basis for recognising concrete focus areas for the future. Furthermore, implementing the missions successfully will require the establishment or improvement – in parallel – of key underpinning structural measures at a systemic level. Thus, a mix of appropriate structural measures, together with a set of carefully developed priority missions – and both involving diverse stakeholders – could help the RCN meet its current objectives and ultimately contribute to enriching lives locally, nationally and internationally.

1.3. Summary of the methodology

This section provides a summary of the research approach and methodology. A detailed description of the methodology is provided in the accompanying methodology report (Gunashekar et al. 2021c). We adopted a mixed-methods, participatory approach to the research to achieve the study objectives, as illustrated in Figure 3. The methods included literature reviews, stakeholder interviews, focus groups, a survey of the public, crowdsourcing ideas and information from experts, future scenario analyses and workshops. Over the course of the study, we engaged with a broad range of stakeholders across academia, government, industry, the not-for-profit sector, the RCN and the public.



Figure 3. High-level overview of our approach to implementing the research

Source: Study team analysis

Trend analyses

As noted in the previous section, each strategic area is characterised by several trends that are shaping developments and driving change within those areas. In the first phase of the study, we carried out a detailed trend analysis for each strategic area, by collecting and analysing wide-ranging evidence to help develop a robust knowledge and information base. The information collected in the trend analysis enabled us to develop a deep and rounded understanding of the status quo and direction of travel within (and outside) the R&I landscape for each strategic area (oceans, green transition, health and welfare, technology and digitalisation, and globalisation and cohesion). Specifically, we identified the main trends, enablers, barriers and uncertainties that will potentially shape the strategic area over the next ten years or so. The trend analyses also directly informed the indicative priority missions⁴ and structural measures. The trend analysis synthesised evidence from the main data collection activities, as outlined in Figure 4.





Source: Study team analysis

Scenario methodology

In the second phase of the study, we designed and developed plausible future scenarios using the information collected in the trend analyses (Figure 5). Scenarios are stories or narratives that are used to describe the alternative and possible ways in which a situation or environment might develop in the future (Government Office for Science 2017). Within each scenario, there is a complex network of influence factors⁵ that shape that future (Gausemeier et al. 1998).

⁴ For clarity and ease of reference, we reiterate what we mean by missions in the context of this study. We regard missions as targeted, timebound, concrete priority actions to help solve one or more societal challenges that the RCN, together with other stakeholders, could consider implementing in the future. The missions will help the RCN achieve its overarching objectives (over a roughly ten-year time frame) and eventually contribute to enriching lives locally, nationally and internationally. Further information is provided in Chapter 6 of this report.

⁵ In this study, the influence factors have been found based on the trends, barriers, enablers and uncertainties we identified in the trend analyses.





To build scenarios of sufficient depth and distinctiveness, we used a rigorous and iterative process that involved the examination of the different factors, enablers, barriers and drivers of change that are shaping developments within, across and outside the five strategic areas. We generated two sets of scenarios by combining different aspects of the five strategic areas (in Figure 5, the orange area represents an exemplar set of three distinct future scenarios). Each scenario set comprised four distinct scenarios based on 15–20 prioritised political, economic, social, technological, legal and environmental (PESTLE) factors from the trend analyses that could influence the strategic areas (specifically, these factors were derived from the trends, enablers, barriers and uncertainties that were identified in the trend analyses). The two scenario sets were as follows:

- Scenario set 1 (*Norway in a national context*): The first scenario set broadly focuses on Norway in a national context, largely relating to the Norwegian domestic agenda. This scenario set encompasses health, welfare, education, work and skills, cohesion, and relevant aspects of technology and digitalisation, and it also covers some aspects related to green transition (for example, in relation to the circular economy).
- Scenario set 2 (*Norway in a global context*): The second scenario set focuses on Norway in an international or global context, primarily relating to Norway's outward-facing role. It broadly covers themes related to climate, oceans, energy, transport, food, biodiversity, globalisation and relevant aspects of technology and digitalisation.

Examining potential missions and structural measures

The different scenarios facilitate the anticipation of what might happen in the next 20 years and help reflect changes in the R&I system as well as the wider, 'macro' environment. We used the scenario sets as the basis for discussions at two virtual foresight workshops, attended by a total of 45 stakeholders (across academia, industry, the third sector and the RCN). Using the scenarios to represent a range of distinct and plausible future states, workshop participants examined and validated a series of indicative priority missions and discussed potential structural measures. Following the workshops, a set of interviews were conducted with additional stakeholders and further desk research was carried out. The indicative missions and structural measures were further refined and updated based on feedback received at the workshops and on the additional desk research and interviews.

1.3.1. Caveats of the analysis

When reading and interpreting the analyses presented in this report, the reader needs to consider some caveats. This report analyses the trends, future directions and potential missions in the technology and digitalisation strategic area of the RCN's current strategy. Technology and digitalisation are wide-ranging, complex and rapidly evolving areas, not just in Norway, but also more broadly, in a global context. To accomplish the key objectives of the study while implementing the research within the timelines, we have had to keep the research focused on key topics of importance, not aiming for a systematic coverage of all topics. While the areas of focus might not be exhaustive, as outlined in the previous section, we adopted a participatory approach to the study – involving a diverse range of stakeholders – and incorporated a variety of different methods to triangulate the evidence. This has enabled us to cover a wide spectrum of important issues related to technology and digitalisation in Norway.

Furthermore, the research presented in this report is part of a larger study that also includes four other broad strategic areas (oceans, green transition, health and welfare, and cohesion and globalisation). Depending on the discussion in the literature and supported by interviewee inputs, where relevant in the analysis presented in this report, we have also considered cross-cutting implications of the strategic areas on each other. Notably, the technology and digitalisation and cohesion and globalisation strategic areas are predominantly cross-cutting in terms of their breadth of influence on the other strategic areas. Nevertheless, this report is intended to be stand-alone, and therefore the emphasis is on the trends and future socio-economic directions observed in relation to technology and digitalisation.

Finally, the ideas for the priority missions that we have articulated are not intended to be definitive or exhaustive. Each mission is proposed as an indicative idea at this stage, based on the evidence collected during the research. The missions were examined and validated at stakeholder workshops and then further updated based on feedback received at the workshops and from the RCN. The collection of missions that we have presented for the technology and digitalisation strategic area represent a broad spectrum of ideas for further consideration and exploration by the RCN – and other stakeholders that might be involved in the process to implement any potential missions in the future.

1.4. Outline of the report

The remainder of the report is structured as follows:

- In Chapter 2, we describe the trends shaping the technology and digitalisation landscape in Norway.
- In Chapter 3, we provide an overview of the barriers and enablers to technology and digitalisation research and innovation in Norway.
- In Chapter 4, we describe the key uncertainties and policy challenges that influence developments regarding technology and digitalisation in Norway.
- In Chapter 5, we summarise the future scenarios we employed at the foresight workshops to examine the indicative missions and structural measures related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area (as well as the other strategic areas).

- Finally, in Chapter 6, we provide a list of indicative priority missions for the technology and digitalisation strategic area in Norway.
- In the Annexes, we present the comprehensive versions of the scenario narratives for both scenario sets and a high-level overview of all the indicative mission ideas that have been articulated within and across the RCN's five strategic areas.

2. Trends shaping developments related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area

This chapter presents the key trends influencing the development of the technology and digitalisation landscape in Norway. In the following discussion, we have drawn on the published literature (both peer-reviewed and grey literature) and additional information and insights provided by a range of stakeholders across academia, industry, government, the third sector and the RCN.⁶

Box 1. Summary of key trends related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area

- Trend 1: Digitalisation is facilitating increasing convergence of technologies.
- **Trend 2:** Artificial intelligence, 'big data' and biotechnology will be central components of digitalisation.
- **Trend 3:** Digitalisation is shaping innovation processes to make them data-driven, swifter and more collaborative.
- **Trend 4:** Data-driven technologies and advanced materials are expected to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and help improve the environment.
- Trend 5: Digitalisation is expected to provide improved services in the public sector.
- **Trend 6:** Digital and enabling technologies are expected to underpin the development of medicines and diagnostic tools in health and healthcare.
- Trend 7: Biotechnology is expected to play an important role in the biomarine industry
- **Trend 8:** Industrial biotechnology is expected to contribute to environmentally friendly industrial processes and products.
- Trend 9: Socially responsible research and innovation will be a key priority.

2.1. Context

Technology⁷ and digitalisation present enormous potential for growth and solving major societal challenges (DG GROW 2021). Key areas that present important opportunities include advanced technologies, such as the Internet of Things, industrial data, advanced manufacturing, robotics, 3D printing, blockchain technologies, and artificial intelligence (AI). Advanced technologies have been defined as a convergence of digital technologies with broad enabling technologies (e.g. biotechnology and nanotechnology). Advanced technologies present a wide range of potential applications and ability to contribute to key changes and solutions in society and across multiple sectors (Research Council of Norway 2020c). Some changes in society and the wider economy that are driven by the rapid growth of these technologies include 'industry

⁶ Interviewee inputs are cited in the discussion using anonymised, unique identifiers 'INT-TD-XX' where XX is a number between 01 and 06.

⁷ This report does not distinguish between the terms 'technology' and 'emerging technology'.

4.0', and more recently 'industry 5.0' (that emphasises societal needs and sustainability), the green transition and restructuring in the private and public sector (Müller 2020; Research Council of Norway 2020a).⁸

Today, the impacts of digitalisation are felt at differing stages of development, across many sectors including, agri-food, automotive and transportation, retail, health, banking, the media, music and gaming industries and many more (OECD 2019). Digitalisation has been defined as the large-scale adoption of digital technologies (Randall & Berlina 2019). In the future, digitalisation is expected to underpin innovations across many sectors, including personalised solutions, greener solutions, new services, and lower production and service costs – leading to increased productivity (Research Council of Norway 2020a; Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

Technology and digitalisation is expected to play a key role in Norway's transition to a more knowledgebased economy (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).⁹ In the Norwegian Government's 'Long-term Plan for Research and Higher Education 2019–2028', 'enabling and industrial technologies' is one of five priority areas (Ministry of Education and Research 2018). As part of the RCN's strategy, the technology and digitalisation area will focus on developing three key technology areas that are deemed to be 'enabling' technologies¹⁰ (Research Council of Norway 2020c). Enabling technologies can underpin innovation across many different sectors and societal challenges (Research Council of Norway 2020b). The three key technology areas are digital technology,¹¹ biotechnology and nanotechnology.

2.2. Key trends shaping the technology and digitalisation strategic area

Trend 1: Digitalisation is facilitating increasing convergence of technologies

Technologies are often most disruptive where they overlap or converge, i.e. the combination of several technologies such as advanced materials, biotechnology and computing (NATO 2020). Research areas not traditionally associated with digitalisation, and on which advanced economies depend, from materials science to biology, are increasingly digital (OECD 2020b). Technological progress and innovation over the next century is expected to come from the increasing and complex convergence of enabling technologies, such as nanotechnology, biotechnology and digital technologies (Innovation Policy Platform 2013).¹²

⁸ Input from survey of the public.

⁹ Furthermore, in Norway, it is estimated that in 2060 there will be four people aged over 67 for every 10 people of working age, compared with 2.2 people in 2012 (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). These changes entail a need for extensive adaptations. For example, the use of welfare technology and automation (i.e. robotics) could help assist the elderly (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

¹⁰ These can be defined as basic technologies that underpin innovations across multiple sectors and can contribute to major societal challenges.

¹¹ Technologies that are based on data.

¹² For example, synthetic biology is a rapidly advancing field that is characterised by the convergence of molecular biology, engineering principles and, more recently, advanced computing (NATO 2020). Similarly, AI and biotechnology are developing exponentially and their convergence is expected to have a massive impact on health and the economy (NATO 2020). Other areas of convergence include nanotechnology, advanced materials and computing. Advanced (nano) materials and quantum dots may form the physical basis for the development of quantum computing, which is a highly specialised field in very fast development (Technopolis 2017).

'New technology and digitalisation provide opportunities for streamlining existing businesses, which is both more profitable and more sustainable. We also have to develop new technology to solve climate challenges.'

Survey respondent

The integration of biology with data and computer sciences holds great potential for the Norwegian bioeconomy (Centre for Digital Life Norway 2017). For example, the digitalisation of biotechnology is expected to increase innovation and research and development (R&D) efficiency, reduce costs and facilitate business development (Centre for Digital Life Norway 2017). Norway is starting to build strengths in this area, for example it has established Digital Life Norway, a national centre for biotechnology research led by the University of Oslo (Egeland et al. 2019). However, for Norway to fully exploit the potential of technology convergence more generally will require education and recruitment of candidates who are able to work and connect different types of knowledge within transdisciplinary collaboration (Research Council of Norway 2020b).¹³

Trend 2: Artificial intelligence and 'big data' will be a central component of digitalisation and the Fourth Industrial Revolution

AI is considered one of the most strategically important technologies of the 21st century and is expected to contribute to increased productivity and economic growth (DG GROW 2021). In addition, other important digital technologies include cloud computing,¹⁴ robotics,¹⁵ 3D printing,¹⁶ the Internet of Things,¹⁷ and 'big data'¹⁸ and digital platforms¹⁹ – the latter have grown significantly over the past decade and are radically transforming every industry (DG GROW 2021).

In Norway, AI and other data-driven technologies are already beginning to play a key role in the digitalisation of several sectors. Going forward, artificial intelligence and big data are expected to continue to be a key component of the digital transformation across many sectors (Ministry of Local Government

¹³ Input from survey of the public.

¹⁴ Cloud computing is a model that enables on-demand network access that is convenient to a shared pool of computing resources that are configurable (such as servers, networks, storage, applications and services) that can be provisioned in a rapid way and released using minimal management effort or service provider interaction network (European Commission 2021c).

¹⁵ Robotics refers to the science of 'design, engineering and use' of machines that are increasingly intelligent and able to sense, act in a purposeful way and perform work that is autonomous, as well as their control and information processing systems network (European Commission 2021c).

¹⁶ 3D printing is a manufacturing process whereby two-dimensional cross sections are layered sequentially to fabricate threedimensional objects (Britannica 2021).

¹⁷ The Internet of Things (IoT) is global network infrastructure that is dynamic and that has self-configuring capabilities based on communication protocols that are standard and operable. In the protocols, physical and virtual 'things' have virtual personalities, physical attributes and identities and are integrated seamlessly into the information network (European Commission 2021c).

¹⁸ Big data is a phenomenon that results from three factors: volume, variety and velocity, and describes the challenge presented to traditional data-handling and processing by the volume of data collected and stored, the variety of these data in terms of structure and formats, and velocity due to Web 2.0 possibilities (European Commission 2021c).

¹⁹ Digital platforms use information and communication platforms to enable interactions between users, collect and use data about these interactions, and network effects whereby the use of the platforms with the most users is the most valuable to other users (European Commission 2021c).

and Modernisation 2020; OECD 2019). These technologies are also expected to contribute to increasing technology convergence with other enabling technologies (OECD 2020c).²⁰

Norway is well positioned to excel with artificial intelligence due to various factors, including a high level of public trust; a digitally competent population (96 per cent of the population uses the Internet); excellent infrastructure (Norway currently has 100 per cent 4G coverage); and well-developed e-governance and public agencies (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). Particular sectors in which Norway has an advantage include: health, seas and oceans, public administration, energy and mobility (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). In particular, the government considers Norway to be well placed to succeed with human-friendly and trustworthy AI that takes data protection and ethical considerations into account, and with AI in industrial applications (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). There is also increased political emphasis on requiring fair, transparent AI/machine learning technologies that avoid bias (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020).

Trend 3: Digitalisation is shaping the R&D and innovation processes to make it datadriven, swifter and more collaborative

The research process itself is increasingly data-driven, with access to increasing and more complex amounts of data from multiple sources, and advanced methods for processing this (Research Council of Norway 2020c). For example, the use of AI and machine learning-based techniques allow for conducting large-scale computerised experiments on a scale that is unprecedented (OECD 2019). AI is currently used at all stages of the scientific process, including for: automated extraction of information in scientific literature, experimentation (e.g. the pharmaceutical industry uses automated high-throughput platforms for drug design), large-scale data collection and to optimise experimental design (OECD 2020c). Digital technologies (e.g. generative design software and three-dimensional (3D) printing) are also used further down the innovation pathway, for example for developing, prototyping and testing new products (OECD 2019). Key technologies in this regard include the use of big data analytics and large-scale computerised experiments for research, virtual simulation and 3D printing (OECD 2019). These technologies reduce the cost and time devoted to designing, prototyping and testing processes. They also enable 'beta' versions of innovations to be launched onto the market and gather consumer feedback. Together, this is expected to accelerate innovation cycles, reducing R&D costs and time to market (OECD 2019).

Digitalisation is also making innovation ecosystems more open and diverse, with increasing collaboration between actors (OECD 2020c).²¹ New mechanisms enabling actors to collaborate include crowdsourcing, open challenges, so-called living labs and open source software (OECD 2020c).²² In the future, modelling and simulation driven by AI and machine learning are expected to play an increasingly important role in the research process (INT-TD-03; INT-TD-04). Digitalisation of research is a focus for Norway, which has developed a strategy for the digitalisation of the higher education sector (Ministry of Education and

²⁰ Amongst the technology areas in the RCN portfolio, AI, robotics and big data are the ICT technology areas that grew the most between 2015 and 2019 (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). The Portfolio Board plan outlines that within ICT research, a number of technology areas will be prioritised going forward, including: big data, artificial intelligence, robotics, autonomous systems and the Internet of Things (Research Council of Norway 2020c).

²¹ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

²² Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

Research 2017). For Norway to fully capitalise on the innovation potential of AI, data analytics and advanced computing methods applied to research will require the building of strengthened skills and competence in key disciplines such as biostatistics and mathematical subjects (Research Council of Norway 2020b).

Trend 4: Digital technologies and advanced materials underpinned by nanotechnology are expected to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and help improve the environment Developments in several enabling technologies (digital and nanotechnology in particular) could contribute to reduced greenhouse gas emissions, solutions for monitoring emissions, new environmentally friendly and sustainable materials, more environmentally friendly and energy efficient manufacturing processes and the transition to a circular economy (Technopolis 2017). For example, there is a critical need for the clean-up and monitoring of landfill pollution in Europe.²³ Developments in digital technologies could enable the transport sector to become climate neutral, with electrification particularly important for the development of a low-emission society. Digital technologies also play an important role in distribution and security issues in the energy sector (Research Council of Norway 2020b). For example, use of digital technology can provide more efficient ways of exploiting resources and consuming energy (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

'Use technology and digitisation to accelerate the green transition. Have a greater focus on green, safe and secure in connection with the use of technology and digitalisation. For instance, set higher requirements for risk analyses in advance, instead of paying for mistakes afterwards.'

Survey respondent

Similarly, developments in advanced materials and nanotechnology are considered to be fundamental in energy technology (energy generation and storage) and are expected to contribute to environmentally friendly energy and low emissions (Research Council of Norway 2020c).²⁴ This includes innovations in batteries/energy storage, solar cells, hydrogen production and use, energy efficiency, catalysis, carbon dioxide (CO₂) capture and storage, amongst others (Research Council of Norway 2020c). Nanotechnologies are developing rapidly and are increasingly used in a variety of products and industries, including clean car technologies and materials, environmental sensing and remediation, batteries, building materials and technologies and water purification (Innovation Policy Platform 2013; Pathakoti et al. 2018).

Norway has particular strengths in developing technology solutions in the ocean sector, with expertise in developing digital innovations at sea (e.g. autonomous vessel technology), and is well positioned to participate in the market for green shipping and maritime operations (Research Council of Norway 2020a; Skjoldager et al. 2021b).²⁵

²³ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

²⁴ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

²⁵ Furthermore, it was noted by experts in the crowdsourcing exercise that there is political support for more sustainable and environmentally friendly technologies.

Trend 5: Digitalisation is expected to provide improved services in the public sector

Digitalisation of the public sector aims to improve services and ensure more efficient use of resources in public institutions for citizens (Research Council of Norway 2020b). This includes the use of, for example, cloud-based services and data analytics to modernise the government's activities (OECD 2017) and the adoption of large-scale digital platforms in the public sector (such as healthcare or municipalities, e.g. child services).²⁶ Digitalisation of the public sector is already well underway in the Nordic region and Norway overall (Randall & Berlina 2019). In the future, it is expected that the public sector will use AI to deliver more targeted and user-adapted services, improve operations and work processes, and reduce risk (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). It is anticipated that the use of AI will lead to new, more effective business models and to effective, user-centric services in the public sector (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020).

Digitalisation of public services is a priority focus in Norway (Randall & Berlina 2019; Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2019). The public sector is an increasingly important area of focus for R&D and technology development. Norway is relatively advanced in the digitalisation of the public sector compared with other countries (Research Council of Norway 2020b). Norway has good basic data registers, a well-developed digital infrastructure and a high level of digital competence in the population (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2019). In addition, citizens and organisations based in Norway place a relatively high level of trust in having their data used by public authorities to deliver a range of services (OECD 2020a). However, it has been noted that Norway could utilise this sector better and this could be a strong area for export (INT-TD-03).

Trend 6: Biotechnology, nanotechnology and digital technologies are expected to underpin the development of medicines and diagnostic tools in health and healthcare In recent years, biotechnology, nanotechnology and digital technologies have contributed to medical developments such as advanced diagnostics, regenerative medicine and bio- and nano-based medicines (Research Council of Norway 2020c). Going forward, these technologies, and their convergence, are expected to play an increasingly important role in life sciences and the development of personalised medicine (Research Council of Norway 2020c; Egeland et al. 2019).

Developments in biotechnology and nanotechnology are expected to underpin the development of medicines and diagnostic tools in health and healthcare (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). This includes advanced cell therapy, vaccine development and immunotherapy, the use of genetic information in personalised prevention and treatment, and new drug delivery systems (Research Council of Norway 2020b). Specifically, developments in bioinformatics and genetic engineering could provide new opportunities in personalised medicine (Research Council of Norway 2020a). Increasingly, medicines and diagnostic tools are being developed and produced using biotechnological methods. New forms of biotechnology-based treatment, such as the use of stem cells and gene therapy, are approaching clinical application. Biotechnology may also contribute to better public health and reduced public expenditures through a focus on prevention, and early diagnosis and treatment (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). A key area of research is around nanosensors for diagnostic applications that, at low cost, can detect,

²⁶ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

identify and quantify disease markers or environmental contaminants in the body very early in disease progression (Technopolis 2017).²⁷ Underpinning all this, digital technologies (e.g. through mobile apps, robotics, and developments in artificial intelligence) are converging with other enabling technologies and expected to contribute new capabilities and insights through the exploitation of large amounts of patient data (Research Council of Norway 2020a; OECD 2019).

Biotechnology applied to health is an area of strength for Norway, which has been investing in infrastructure and research groups in health-related biotechnology (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). For example, the national programme for research in functional genomics in Norway (FUGE) allocated considerable funding to develop sequencing and genome analysis, and represents an important foundation for further biotechnological research within medicine and the health sciences (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). In addition, an international trend is for large pharmaceutical companies to reduce their own internal research and purchase new technology from external research communities. This gives innovative biotechnology companies the opportunity to introduce their own products to an international market. This could be beneficial for companies in countries such as Norway, which lacks large domestic pharmaceutical industry players (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).

Trend 7: Biotechnology is expected to play an important role in the biomarine industry Biotechnological research is expected to play an important role in ensuring safe, healthy seafood, and creating new food products from marine resources (Ministry of Education and Research 2012; Egeland, et al. 2019). Biotechnology could contribute to the development of new commercial products from marine resources, including the cultivation of seaweed, kelp and single-celled algae (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).²⁸ Aquaculture is one of the fastest growing industries in the food sector, and is expected to play a vital role in global food supply (Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science 2020). In addition, biotechnology can provide tools for environmental monitoring, e.g. to track escaped farmed fish, confirm species identity, measure breeding parameters, and identify non-native species (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).

Knowledge from biotechnology is expected to help to boost the marine industry, a key industry for Norway and one in which it maintains a strong international position (Skjoldager et al. 2021b). The oceans have a high capacity for biomass production, and Norway has large resources associated with ocean areas. However, it is crucial that Norway seeks an international role in the development of marine biotechnology, not only to secure its competitiveness, but also to enhance its reputation in an area in which it is expected to lead (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).

²⁷ Another rapidly growing area is tissue engineering, which includes, for example, repairing damaged tissues by creating stem cell niches with nanostructured surfaces, bioactive cues and gene expression modifiers (e.g. for bone, cartilage, muscle or spine/nerve regeneration) (Technopolis 2017).

²⁸ For example, seaweed is currently being used for products in the areas of healthcare, nutrition, feed and speciality chemicals (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).

Trend 8: Industrial biotechnology is expected to contribute to environmentally friendly industrial processes and products

Several areas of industrial biotechnology are expected to help industries to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and reduce dependence on fossil fuels (Biotechnology Innovation Organisation 2017; Innovation Policy Platform 2013). This includes bio-based plastics and biofuels, including cellulosic biofuels derived from wood, grasses or the non-edible parts of plants, and alga biofuels (Innovation Policy Platform 2013; Ministry of Education and Research 2012). The OECD expects rapid growth in environmentally friendly bioplastics between now and 2050 (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). In addition, biotechnology is expected to play an important role in the environmental services sector, particularly environmental remediation to clean or monitor environmental conditions, including: the clean-up of heavy metals and chemicals; pre-treatment for chemicals or fuels to reduce the presence of certain harmful compounds; and wastewater and water purification for waste management and bio-monitoring (Innovation Policy Platform 2013; Kremer 2017).

Although the industrial application of biotechnology is a relatively immature field in Norway (Ministry of Education and Research 2012), it is a strength in the Norwegian economy (Egeland et al. 2019). Norway has a high level of biotechnological expertise and industrial traditions, as well as unexploited biomass resources, which places it in a good position to take on a prominent role in industrial biotechnology (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Indeed, it is an area that Norway is developing strengths in – for example, industrial biotechnology has in recent years been increasingly used in biorefining of different types of biomass (Research Council of Norway 2020c). In addition, Norwegian researchers are internationally recognised in the field of enzymatic degradation of complex polymers (Research Council of Norway 2020c). However, to date the industrial biotechnology sector has demonstrated little awareness of digital biotechnology, which is expected to be increasingly (Egeland et al. 2019).

Trend 9: Socially responsible research and innovation will be a key priority

Responsible research and innovation (RRI) aims to anticipate and take into account the long-term societal consequences of research and innovation, including any unintended side effects on society and the environment (Research Council of Norway 2020c). RRI recognises that the long-term impacts of new developments in science and technology are often unknown, and this presents ethical challenges.²⁹ In addition, an increasingly digitalised and data-dependent economy raises concerns around privacy and data protection (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Other negative externalities include disparities between and within regions (Thapa et al. 2019). Some of the literature on RRI has focused on the development of sensitive technologies, such as nanotechnology, biotechnology and different forms of digitalisation (Jakobsen et al. 2019). Therefore, RRI aims to identify and mitigate any potential negative impacts of technology development. This requires independent health and environmental risk research, and

²⁹ For example, the field of synthetic biology raises a number of concerns around the misuse of modified lifeforms and potential risks to human health and the environment (Ministry of Education and Research 2012; Egeland, Forsberg, and Maximova-Mentzoni 2019).

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

research on the ethical, legal and social aspects of these technologies (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).³⁰

'It is important to consider how to ensure legislation that safeguards privacy and human rights in the face of new technologies and digitalisation. How to democratize the internet, ensure the quality of information and prevent echo chambers. (It is important to) be able to maintain digital ethics while making use of AI.'

Survey respondent

The RCN has developed an RRI framework and Digital Life Norway has put this framework into practice, with all its activities supposed to be underpinned by the principle and practice of RRI (Egeland et al. 2019). As such, the recent project Res Publica was created to provide a platform that will improve RRI activities across Digital Life Norway and its research projects. However, for Norway to succeed, this will require strengthened interdisciplinary perspectives, through greater integration of social sciences, legal and humanities research into the sciences. Research on human-technology interaction will also be important to inform how new technological and digital solutions are deployed (Research Council of Norway 2020a). In addition, the concept of RRI needs to be better embedded and mainstreamed along the research and innovation process (Egeland et al. 2019). This will require education about RRI theory and practice for researchers to ensure RRI is integrated within research projects early on (Egeland et al. 2019).

³⁰ The concept of RRI, as well as Open Science and Open Innovation, has been particularly prominent in the Horizon 2020 framework programme (Technopolis 2017).

3. Barriers to and enablers of technology and digitalisationrelated R&I in Norway

This chapter discusses the main enablers of and barriers to developing the technology and digitalisation area in Norway. As with the previous chapter, we have collated evidence from the published literature and also drawn on the insights provided by stakeholders that we interviewed from across academia, industry, government, the third sector, and the RCN.³¹

Box 2. Summary of key barriers and enablers related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area

Key barriers

- Funding and continuity of funding is necessary for translation and innovation.
- The level of public trust in science and technology can affect the uptake of new technologies.
- Awareness and uptake of RRI amongst the scientific community is low.
- Digital security and privacy protection challenges are increasing.
- Risks of harm to the environment.
- New technology creates challenges for the intellectual property system.
- New frameworks and indicators are needed to assess the socio-economic benefits of biotechnologies.
- Industrial upscaling and standardisation of production remains a limiting factor for the commercialisation of nanotechnology and biotechnology.
- Regulation shapes the speed of innovation.

Key enablers

- The volume and availability of high-quality data is increasing.
- The free flow of data and digital services is essential for digitalisation.
- National strategies and policies enable the development of technology and digitalisation.
- Digital skills and inclusion are necessary for the digital economy.
- The availability of high-quality electronic communication networks and services will speed up the delivery of data.
- The processing capacity of computers is increasing.
- New knowledge within the science and technology area is expected to contribute to technological innovation.
- Technology convergence is driving innovation.
- Access to high-performance computing and developments in advanced analysis methods represent great potential for innovation.

³¹ As noted previously, interviewee inputs are cited in the discussion using anonymised, unique identifiers 'INT-TD-XX' where XX is a number between 01 and 06.

3.1. Key barriers

Funding and continuity of funding is necessary for translation and innovation

Funding and continuity of public and private sector funding is necessary for translation and innovation and, conversely, the absence of funding and stability of funding can be a barrier to translation and innovation. Although in Norway there is a large amount of technology development, translating pilot projects into new products, processes or services is often held back by the lack of follow-on investment (The Innovation Policy Platform 2013). In Norway, there is a lack of funding for later-stage research (e.g. applied research) (INT-TD-01; INT-TD-02; INT-TD-06). It is especially difficult for newly established technology companies to make the transition from the laboratory to production, and many start-ups find it challenging successfully to commercialise their product (INT-TD-01; INT-TD-02; INT-TD-06). Innovation and industrial development activities typically require additional financial support to achieve upscaling from the laboratory to the market (Research Council of Norway 2013).

The level of public trust in science and technology can affect the uptake of new technologies

The level of public trust around new science and technology can lead to backlashes if not managed appropriately. For example, wide scale public controversies were experienced around the introduction of biotechnology applications, such as genetically modified crops (Technopolis 2017). To date there is generally low approval of genetically modified products, including genetically modified organisms, for use in agriculture or in relation to the import of genetically modified food and feed (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Avoiding such controversy is a key motivator for the responsible development of science and technology (Technopolis 2017). In Norway, there is generally a high level of public trust in public institutions (OECD 2015) and science and technology (European Commission 2011). However, managing public trust and approval going forward will be important in ensuring the uptake of new science and technology (INT-TD-01). There are ethical and privacy concerns around the use of digital technologies, for example in the public sector.³² There may also be increasing popular distrust in 'big tech' and the sale of personal data for instance.³³

Awareness and uptake of RRI amongst the scientific community is low

There exists a discrepancy between the uptake of the term RRI in some policy circles and the research community as a whole. For example, in general the awareness of RRI is uneven in nano-scientific communities in European countries (as well as in other parts of the world). While some nano-scientists have been engaged in discussions of the social desirability of their research for more than a decade in Norway, many other groups have not heard about this concept and are critical of it. They consider this to represent an increased burden and grant application 'box-ticking', which will have no real impact on science. Some nano-scientists have commented that the RRI agenda is very remote from what they do in their laboratories (Technopolis 2017). In Norway, the key challenge to RRI has been a lack of communication and clear

³² Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

³³ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

understanding of what it is, what RRI tries to achieve, and why it is important to incorporate RRI (Egeland, Forsberg, and Maximova-Mentzoni 2019). In line with RRI principles and with the EU's ethical guidelines and principles on AI, the Norwegian 'National Strategy for Artificial Intelligence' has committed to developing trustworthy and responsible AI in Norway (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). The development of AI will be based on ethical principles, respect for privacy and data protection, and good cyber security.

Digital security and privacy protection challenges are increasing

An increasingly digital and data-dependent economy and society raises increasing cyber security and data protection challenges. It is difficult to forecast which threats will come to dominate in the future, but it is likely that specific types of threats such as ransomware, industrial espionage, sabotage, blackmail, cyberbullying and identity theft will remain prominent over the coming years (Norwegian Ministries 2019). A key challenge is to reduce these risks to increase public trust, without inhibiting the opportunities offered by the digital economy (that relies on the reuse and sharing of data) (OECD 2018b). This requires research to strengthen competence and find new solutions to increasingly complex cyber security challenges (Research Council of Norway 2020b). Data protection and information security form one of the key priorities in the Norwegian government's ICT policy (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). Cybersecurity also forms one of the key priorities in the European Union (EU) Framework Programme (Horizon Europe) (Research Council of Norway 2020b).

Risk of harm to the environment

The wide range of potential applications of manufactured nanomaterials have a variety of unquantified and unverified risks (e.g. environmental, health and safety risks from the release of nanoparticles into the environment and health concerns for workers and consumers) (Innovation Policy Platform 2013; Bakiu 2018). Understanding the interactions of nanostructures with biological systems is a key challenge both for the development of nano-based products (e.g. in medicine, bio-nanotechnology) and for the assessment of potential hazards to workers in nanotechnology research and manufacturing processes, to consumers, and to the environment (Technopolis 2017).

New technology creates challenges for the intellectual property system

It is widely acknowledged that intellectual property (IP) (e.g. trademarks, copyright and patents) plays a key role in driving innovation and economic growth (Intellectual Property Office UK Government 2019; Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Therefore, safeguarding intellectual property rights is important for commercialisation and industrial development, especially in a knowledge economy (Norwegian Ministry of Higher Education and Research 2021). However, new technologies and increasing technology convergence creates a challenge for the current IP system (Iversen 2013; INT-TD-04). The IP system in Norway may be inadequate to deal with new technologies such as digital technologies and genetic engineering, and digitalisation in particular represents difficulties related to copyright (Iversen 2013). One interviewee noted that Norway currently lacks the knowledge and tools to adapt its IP system (INT-TD-04).

New frameworks and indicators are needed to assess the socio-economic benefits of biotechnologies

It is necessary to develop appropriate economic indicators and frameworks to assess the socio-economic benefits of new biotechnologies. One of the aims of using biotechnology in industrial processes is to make production more sustainable and reduce the environmental impact (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Reliable frameworks, indicators and internationally recognised standards and methods for life-cycle assessment are needed to enable both consumers and governments to assess the degree to which biotechnology-based products and processes are sustainable. One of the problems behind the lack of investment for development and deployment of biotechnology is the paucity of recognised frameworks to assess the socio-economic benefits of new biotechnologies that are still in the R&D or pilot phase (Innovation Policy Platform 2013).

Industrial upscaling and standardisation of production remains a limiting factor for the commercialisation of nanotechnology and biotechnology

Industrial production challenges in bringing nanomaterial research from the laboratory to market remain a limiting factor for the commercialisation of nanotechnology. This area has consequently received attention in recent European research programmes (Technopolis 2017). Similarly, there are environmental, industrial and regulatory challenges associated with upscaling seaweed and algae production. Upscaling from experimental cultivation schemes to commercial production requires an assessment of the risks and benefits associated with seaweed aquaculture, as well as the development of a regulative framework adapted to this industry (Stévant et al 2017).

Regulation shapes the speed of innovation

Regulation can strongly shape the course of science and technology development and innovation. It is necessary to ensure the safety and efficacy of new technologies, but outdated or suboptimal regulatory approaches can act to constrain innovation. New technology creates challenges for regulation – for example, wider existing legislation in Member States and the EU are already applicable to AI, but new legislation or adjustments will also likely be needed due to the specificities intrinsic to AI, its evolution, the opacity of black-box algorithms, and unintended or negative consequences (Brattberg et al. 2020). The Norwegian government aims to adapt regulations and create favourable framework conditions to enable Norway to exploit the opportunities for value creation and innovation from enabling technologies (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). The Norwegian government aims to adapt regulations whilst enabling the major changes the industry is currently experiencing (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

3.2. Key enablers

The volume and availability of high-quality data is increasing

Today, vast amounts of different types of data are generated from many different sources (e.g. personal, business, research) (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2019). For example, the volume of data is expected to grow from 33 zettabytes globally in 2018 to an expected 175 zettabytes in 2025 (1

zettabyte is equal to 1 trillion gigabytes) (OECD 2019). This, combined with the new possibilities for gathering and exploiting such data, have made them core inputs of innovation in all sectors of the economy (OECD 2019). Access to high-quality data is vital for the development and use of data-driven technologies, including AI/machine learning, Big Data analytics, and the Internet of Things, all of which underpin digitalisation (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2019). The development and deployment of Industry 4.0-related technologies (e.g. IoT, AI and machine learning, and blockchain) contributes to steady increases in data generation and value, as more devices and activities are connected.

The free flow of data and digital services is essential for digitalisation

The free flow of data and digital services is essential to fully develop the data economy and for digitalisation (European Commission 2020). Although cross border data-flows are projected to grow faster than growth in world trade (OECD 2020c), barriers remain to the free flow of digital services across national borders (World Economic Forum 2020). For example, regulations and policies that mandate the storage of data within geographical territories and act as barriers to this type of international data sharing are on the rise (World Economic Forum 2020). Nonetheless, this situation is being addressed by the EU as part of their Digital Single Market strategy (European Commission 2020). Similarly, Norway acknowledges that its priorities in its national ICT policy are affected by international (including EU) trends, and that collaboration on ICT policy is important (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). Norway intends to participate in the EU Digital Single Market, and the EU's strategy in this area constitutes an important basis for Norway's ICT policy (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

National strategies and policies enable the development of technology and digitalisation

The existence of policies or strategies is important to enable the development of technology and digitalisation in Norway. The Norwegian government has developed national strategies in several strategic areas, including biotechnology, nanotechnology and digitalisation (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2019; Ministry of Education and Research 2012; Research Council of Norway 2013). The national strategy for biotechnology runs from 2011 to 2020 and has been designed to balance basic and applied research, innovation and commercialisation in biotechnology (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). It is backed by the Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway, two organisations that promote and support innovation in industry. The national strategy for nanotechnology runs from 2012 to 2021 (Research Council of Norway 2013). The national strategy for digitalisation runs from 2019 to 2025 (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2019). Digital 21 is a government-elected committee that was initiated by the Ministry of Trade and Industry to support and accelerate digitalisation in the business and industry sector (Digital21 2018). The committee has identified and established expert groups in six areas of strategic importance: emerging technologies; research, development and innovation; competence; computer resources and infrastructure; safety; public framework (Digital21 2018, 21). In line with RRI principles and with the EU's ethical guidelines and principles on AI, the Norwegian 'National Strategy for Artificial Intelligence' has committed to developing trustworthy and responsible AI in Norway (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). In addition, the 21 processes initiated since 2001 by the Norwegian government, that aim to develop strategies and to promote dialogue and collaboration between different stakeholders in the Norwegian research and innovation landscape, all have

elements of digitalisation and technology (Norwegian Board of Technology and Research Council of Norway 2015). For instance, the Norwegian Ministry of Trade, Industry and Fisheries has through the Digital 21 process developed a strategy to contribute to digitalisation in Norwegian industry. The strategy recommends 64 measures, which are all oriented towards five main tasks: (i) establish a relevant knowledge and technology base and develop new businesses; (i) ensure adequate competencies with the right focus; (iii) make data resources available and develop a business-oriented infrastructure; (iv) ensure cybersecurity as a necessary principle; and (v) develop a public framework that can stimulate innovation and digitalisation (Digital21 2018).

Digital skills and inclusion are necessary for the digital economy

For digitalisation and the digital economy to 'work' for everyone, it is important to ensure that everyone has the digital skills required to participate. The level of digital competence in the Norwegian population is high and Norway has one of the smallest internet use age gaps in the OECD area (OECD 2017). Over 90 per cent of 55-74 year olds in Norway reported using the Internet in 2016 (OECD 2017). Nonetheless, many individuals for various reasons remain digitally excluded (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). In addition, recent structural challenges such as rapid changes in technologies, the increasing internationalisation of markets, and a workforce that is changing because of migration and demographic changes also challenges the Norwegian skills system (OECD 2020b). It will also be necessary to provide the Norwegian public with soft skills that can help them to succeed in the labour market and to contribute to better social outcomes (OECD 2014).

The availability of high-quality electronic communication networks and services will speed up the delivery of data

The availability of digital infrastructure³⁴ and developments in the global mobile network, including the establishment of next-generation broadband infrastructure such as 5G, will enable the capacity to deliver data traffic increasingly faster (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016; European Parliament 2019). In addition, this will continue to reduce the costs of communication to allow greater interaction (OECD 2020c). These developments are necessary for increased digitisation (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016), and will enable multiple new innovative services across sectors, including manufacturing, energy, vehicle manufacturing and health (European Parliament 2019). Norway has a well-developed digital infrastructure (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

The processing capacity of computers is increasing

Computers and networks are increasingly able to process larger amounts of data due to the development of smaller and faster electronic and optical circuits/devices (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). This is enabling the continued growth in computational processing speed, transmission and storage of data, which forms the foundation for digitalisation (Technopolis 2017). This is driving new innovations – for example, recent developments in AI-based technologies have been made possible due to algorithms

³⁴ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

that were available but could only be fully applied once it became possible to compile large amounts of data combined with an exponential increase in processing capacity (Research Council of Norway 2020a).

New knowledge within the science and technology area is expected to contribute to technological innovation

International developments within key technology areas such as data-driven technologies, nanotechnology and biotechnology is moving rapidly (Research Council of Norway 2020a). This is expected to contribute to technology development and innovation. Norway has a lot of expertise and knowledge in several science and technology areas (INT-TD-04). However, it is important for Norway to collaborate with international research environments in order for Norwegian research to remain competitive, and participate actively and successfully in the development of new knowledge and methodology (Research Council of Norway 2020a). Moreover, Norway currently lacks capacity in translating research (INT-TD-04).

Technology convergence is driving innovation

Research areas not traditionally associated with digitalisation, and on which advanced economies depend, from materials science to biology, are increasingly digital (OECD 2020c). For example, the development of biotechnology increasingly requires interdisciplinary work at the interface between biology, data and computer sciences (Centre for Digital Life Norway 2017; INT-TD-04). Norway is starting to build strengths in this area, for example it has established Digital Life Norway, a national centre for biotechnology research led by the University of Oslo (Egeland et al. 2019). However, for Norway to fully exploit the potential of technology convergence more generally will require education and recruitment of candidates who are able to work and connect different types of knowledge within transdisciplinary collaboration (Research Council of Norway 2020a).

Access to high performance computing and developments in advanced analysis methods represent great potential for innovation

Developments in advanced computing systems (with extremely high computational power that are able to solve hugely complex and demanding problems) is expected to lead to new insights and business opportunities. High performance computing is key to processing and analysing the growing volume of data. For example, new large-scale analysis methodologies of genetic material and other biomolecules have led to large amounts of data, which represents a great potential for innovation (Research Council of Norway 2020a). It is hoped that significant advances in computing will stem from research breakthroughs in optical computing (using photons instead of electrons), biological computing (using DNA to store data and calculate) and/or quantum computing. For example, high performance optoelectronic nanomaterials (e.g. graphene, MoS2, hNB, and 1D materials such as carbon nanotubes or semiconductor nanowires) and quantum dots may form the physical basis for the development of quantum computing, which is a field in very fast development (Technopolis 2017). Although next-generation quantum technologies are developing at a fast rate (NATO 2020), currently no quantum device approaches the performance of conventional computers (OECD 2018b). Europe generally underinvests in digital ICT, including quantum computing (McKinsey Global Institute 2019). In addition, the demand for high performance computing capabilities in Europe exceeds the current European supply of resources (Gigler et al. 2018). It will be important for Norway to maintain its capacity to build and maintain high performance computing infrastructure to stay Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

competitive and reduce risks. In 2018, Norway signed the declaration for the European High-Performance Computing Joint Undertaking (Uninett Sigma2 2019).

Uncertainties and policy challenges associated with transforming the technology and digitalisation ecosystem in Norway

In this chapter, we discuss the various uncertainties and policy challenges associated with potentially transforming the technology and digitalisation area in Norway. Where relevant, and drawing on the evidence from the literature and expert insights, we also present ideas for potential solutions to some of these challenges. As noted previously, to achieve its overarching objectives and strategic area–related vision, the RCN will need to adopt a multi-stakeholder approach of collaborating and engaging with diverse stakeholders in the wider R&I network in Norway and develop targeted priority missions, while also establishing new (or updating existing) underpinning structural measures.

Box 3. Summary of uncertainties and policy challenges

Uncertainties

- The long-term effects of AI and digitalisation, biotechnology and nanotechnology on society are unknown.
- Sudden breakthroughs in quantum computing could change the course of science and technology development.
- It is difficult to forecast which cybersecurity and data protection challenges presented by digitalisation will come to dominate in the future.

Policy challenges and potential solutions

- There are challenges related to funding and continuity of funding.
- There is an education, skills and competence gap in key disciplines.
- There are knowledge gaps in key research areas and interdisciplinary research practices.
- There are insufficient national and international networks and collaboration
- There is limited access to (open) data and relatively insufficient data sharing.
- There are important structural and regulatory challenges that need to be overcome

4.1. Uncertainties

The long-term effects of AI and digitalisation, biotechnology and nanotechnology on society are unknown

The long-term effects of technology development are often unknown, which raises important ethical challenges. It therefore becomes important to ensure that knowledge, values and ethical considerations are taken into account during technology development (Research Council of Norway 2020c). The long-term impacts of widespread digitalisation on society are unknown.³⁵ For example, there is a growing need for research on the long-term effects of the use of Big Data and digitalisation on society, human interaction,

³⁵ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

culture and business in Norway and internationally (Research Council of Norway 2020a). Similarly, the implications of advanced AI are not yet clear, and neither are the policy measures that will be needed to properly address risks (Brattberg et al. 2020). Regarding biotechnology and nanotechnology, there are uncertainties also about the risk of unintended harm to human health and the environment, and potential conflict with ethical norms or other, unwanted, social consequences (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).

Sudden breakthroughs in quantum computing could change the course of science and technology development

New knowledge leading to sudden breakthroughs could change current and accepted knowledge. Although this could apply to all technology areas, this is perhaps especially important for developments in digitalisation, due to the high and ever-increasing rate of change observed. For example, developments in quantum technologies and quantum computing could be incredibly disruptive (NATO 2020). Developments in quantum computing could also lead to greater challenges around cybersecurity (NATO 2020). This means that research must be able to change focus quickly, with new methods, approaches and ways of thinking able to be developed swiftly.

It is difficult to forecast which cybersecurity and data protection challenges presented by digitalisation will come to dominate in the future

Unexpected events such as pandemics, cyber-attacks or terrorism could have unforeseen consequences on the course of science and technology development. For example, the COVID-19 pandemic has accelerated the digitalisation of society, including research with decentralised clinical trials and work (INT-TD-03; INT-TD-04).

'For many people, the pandemic has caused a steep digital learning curve. Simultaneously, the difference between people who master technology and the ones that don't has increased. Here, municipalities, in collaboration with voluntary organisations have a great responsibility.'

Survey respondent

In general, the increasing digitalisation of society raises mounting cyber security and data protection challenges, but it is difficult to forecast which threats will come to dominate in the future. The development of ever more advanced and complex computing systems could lead to greater challenges around cybersecurity (NATO 2020). Therefore, the Norwegian research and innovation system must be able to respond quickly in order to provide new technological solutions aimed at minimising the societal consequences of such crises.

4.2. Key policy challenges and potential solutions associated with transforming the technology and digitalisation area

There are challenges related to funding and continuity of funding

In Norway, there are challenges related to funding and continuity of funding along the R&D pipeline (INT-TD-03; INT-TD-04; INT-TD-06). Whilst Norway has good basic research programmes, it has less of a focus on applied and user-driven research, and other measures to enable the translation of research (e.g.

user-led innovation and innovation in public sector procurement) (INT-TD-03; INT-TD-04). One interviewee felt that cross-sectoral working was difficult because Norway lacks the right funding schemes (INT-TD-06). One interviewee noted that Norway has decent funding programmes for early stage projects; however, there is often insufficient mid- and late-stage private sector funding to pull projects through (INT-TD-04). For example, projects that are supported by Digital Life Norway are often projects on early Technology Readiness Levels (TRL), around levels 2-4 (Egeland et al. 2019). Similarly, SkatteFUNN, an R&D tax incentive scheme, has a particularly strong effect on increasing R&D efforts amongst companies in the early stages of doing R&D (Åström et al. 2017). There are also many new companies (in particular start-ups) being formed in Norway, but challenges exist in scaling these up (Egeland et al. 2019). Therefore, there is a need to consider the balance between public and private sector funding.³⁶ One solution may be to increase private sector funding, and industry needs to increase its share of R&D (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). In general, there is good state support for research and innovation in Norway, but perhaps a need for better coordination between actors in the R&I system (i.e. Innovation Norway, SIVA and the Research Council), and other actors, including the government-funded investment company Investinor AS, regional innovation players and investors (Research Council of Norway 2013).³⁷ Norwegian research and innovation communities within health-related biotechnology do not make adequate use of the funding schemes under the EU Framework Programmes. To achieve this, national funding schemes must be linked more closely to the existing international arenas. (Ministry of Education and Research 2012).

There is an education, skills and competence gap in key disciplines

The fast pace of technological change (including digitalisation) is contributing to a skills shortage, particularly digital skills (OECD 2020c). Advanced digital competence constitutes a fundamental precondition for the digitisation of Norway (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016).

'It is frightening to see how far behind we are in some situations, for example, in the municipal sector and in the administration of higher education. We have the technical possibilities, but we have too little expertise on how it can be used. Use technology to increase inclusion, but this is a challenge as it requires smart solutions. Battery technology is key. We need to focus on the ideas behind digitalisation.'

Survey respondent

Advanced use of digital technologies is now an integral part of research in many disciplines (which is increasingly data-driven) and in the workplace (as AI and data-driven technologies become more widespread in the labour market) (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020). For example, a lack of data specialists is impeding the use of data analytics in business (OECD 2020c). There is currently some uncertainty about whether Norway will have adequate levels of digital skills such as data analytics capabilities in the population.³⁸ A failure to tackle the skills shortage and divide could lead to increasing inequality (McKinsey Global Institute 2019). Related to this, there is a significant gender gap in the access, uptake

³⁶ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

³⁷ Norway spends 2.06 per cent of its gross domestic product (GDP) on R&D (UK Science & Innovation Network 2020). The RCN is the main funder for R&D, and Innovation Norway leads on general business development and non-R&D-based innovation (Egeland, Forsberg, and Maximova-Mentzoni 2019).

³⁸ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.
and use of digital technologies, as well as associated digital skills in many G20 economies, with women less equipped than men with the skills that are needed in the digital transformation (OECD 2018a). In schools it is necessary to adapt existing curricula but also design entirely new fields of tuition (e.g. dedicated programmes for the autonomous vehicle industry) (OECD 2020c). It is necessary to build skills and competence in data analysis, as well as disciplines such as biostatistics and mathematical subjects to analyse the large amounts of scientific data that are being generated (Research Council of Norway 2020b). For example, an increased focus on data analysis and multidisciplinary education is needed (OECD 2020c). Therefore, digital competence needs to be improved from primary education throughout the life course (OECD 2020c), and the promotion of necessary competences and skills constitutes a key element of the Norwegian government's ICT policy (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016; Randall & Berlina 2019). Norway is in a relatively good position – in 2018, the OECD estimated that only 6 per cent of jobs in Norway were at risk of automation; this figure is the lowest of all OECD member countries (Nedelkoska & Quintini 2018). In addition, Norwegian employees – both those with and those without higher education – were amongst those who receive most training in the workplace (Nedelkoska & Quintini 2018).

There are knowledge gaps in key research areas and interdisciplinary research practices

In Norway there are knowledge gaps in key research disciplines, interdisciplinary research and applied research (INT-TD-03; INT-TD-04).³⁹ Norway has a good knowledge base in key emerging technologies such as synthetic biology and AI (INT-TD-04) but long-term, basic and strategic research is needed to further develop the knowledge base. For example, in order to fully exploit the potential of industrial biotechnology and biorefining, it will be particularly important to increase expertise in the areas of microbiology, biocatalysis, systems biology and fermentation processes (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Similarly, developing capacities in advanced ICT research constitutes a fundamental precondition for the digitalisation of Norway (Norwegian Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016; INT-TD-05). The increasing digitalisation of society presents considerable cybersecurity challenges, and currently more research is needed on information and communications security (Research Council of Norway 2020a). There is currently a fragmentation of cybersecurity research infrastructure and an insufficient cybersecurity-skilled workforce.⁴⁰ A key challenge is to foster and incentivise collaboration amongst cybersecurity research groups in academia and industry.⁴¹ There is also the increasing application of systems engineering across research and industry domains, which is key to responding to technological and global trends.⁴² This will require expanding the workforce capacity in systems engineering through enhancing education and training to grow a workforce that meets the increasing demands, a stronger theoretical foundation for systems engineering, as well as advancing the tools and methods to address increasing complexity in engineering.⁴³

³⁹ Input from survey of the public.

⁴⁰ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁴¹ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁴² Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁴³ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

The convergence of different technology areas, such as enabling technologies with computer sciences, is creating greater levels of complexity and interdependence of systems, which requires collaboration and interdisciplinary competence.⁴⁴ Therefore, interdisciplinary research projects that extend across the boundaries of subject areas and disciplines in which researchers do not traditionally cooperate should be encouraged (Research Council of Norway 2013; Technopolis 2018). This in turn will require the education and recruitment of candidates who are able to work and connect different types of knowledge within transdisciplinary collaboration, which is currently lacking in Norway (Research Council of Norway 2020c). The RCN research portfolios focusing on emerging technologies and digitalisation are currently largely dominated by projects in technology or natural sciences. However, in order to succeed with the goal of socially responsible research and innovation, there will be a need to strengthen efforts in the humanities and social sciences. In addition to research on the need for technological change, it is equally important to understand the conditions that must be met for us as humans and society to adopt new technology and new knowledge. It is also important to explore the moral and political values that such change mechanisms may conflict with. (Research Council of Norway 2020c).

There are insufficient national and international networks and collaboration

The formation of clusters and networks help innovation processes to advance by facilitating cooperation across organisations (e.g. academia and industry), the interdisciplinary exchange of expertise and international collaboration (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). A lot of research is performed outside of Norway, with most breakthroughs expected to occur in the international arena (INT-TD-03). Therefore, Norway must track international developments in key technology areas (e.g. biotechnology) to ensure high-quality research and innovation, and for this it needs to have an extensive international network (Research Council of Norway 2013; Ministry of Education and Research 2012). Norway has challenges around public-private collaboration, such as between academia and industry (INT-TD-04). There is often a lack of understanding between the two sides, with a disparity between researchers' views of what an industry partner actually requires (Egeland et al. 2019). Therefore, there is a need to enable better and more effective and efficient collaboration between public and private sector entities. One way to do this would be to ensure shared interests and mechanisms (e.g. through a platform) to facilitate working together to stimulate collaboration.

Digital Life Norway is a good example of a national initiative that aims to develop a research community in the area of digital biotechnology that is well recognised and connected internationally (Egeland et al. 2019). Norway also aims to be an active participant in various European initiatives, such as the European Strategy Forum on Research Infrastructures, the Joint Programming Initiatives and Joint Technology Initiatives. Norway is a member of the European Molecular Biology Laboratory, which is one of the most important European institutions for life sciences and biotechnological research (Ministry of Education and Research 2012). In particular, Norway needs to take an active part in the EU's mobility and cooperation

⁴⁴ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

programmes under the European Research Council (ERC) and in programmes for industry (e.g. Eurostars) (Ministry of Education and Research 2017).⁴⁵

There is limited access to (open) data and relatively insufficient data sharing

The increasing digitalisation of society and development of the data economy requires access to high-quality data (OECD 2020c). Therefore, a key challenge for policy is to ensure the broadest possible access to data (incentivising sharing and reuse), whilst at the same time respecting data privacy, ethics and intellectual property rights, amongst others (OECD 2020c). Europe is considered a leading actor on data governance and privacy protection with the 2018 General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) and, most recently, legislation on the free flow of data (McKinsey Global Institute 2019). Sound data protection is also one of the key priorities in the Norwegian government's ICT policy (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2016). There are, however, strict privacy regulations in Norway, which makes it difficult to use data (INT-TD-03). In general, limited access to open data presents a hurdle to developing the powerful algorithms necessary for AI development (Brattberg, Csernatoni, and Rugova 2020).

It will be important for Norway to develop policies to increase accessibility of data. One way could be to collaborate with the EU, which in its AI strategy proposes to harness the potential of non-personal anonymised data by developing a legislative framework and operating standards for European data spaces to allow governments and researchers to store their data and access trusted data shared by others (Brattberg et al. 2020). Related to the issue of access to data, one way to make more data available is to ensure digital technologies, content and data become digital public goods (e.g. open source software, open data, open AI models, open standards and open content that adhere to privacy and other applicable laws) (United Nations 2020).^{46,47} Norway is well positioned to support this initiative, having an international leadership position in the field (through leadership in the Digital Public Goods Alliance).⁴⁸

Alongside data, there will be a need for substantial investment in electronic infrastructure and secure storage to achieve open access to publicly funded research data, and to keep up with other trends, such as a greater need to utilise increasing amounts of data for research and innovation purposes. The Research Council will contribute to national and international cooperation on high-cost research infrastructure (Research Council of Norway 2020a). For example, the development and use of AI requires a sound communication

⁴⁵ Several Norwegian programmes (such as the nanotechnology and biotechnology programmes) also work to enhance the internationalisation of Norwegian research in the technology sphere by encouraging international participation in research projects and by participating in international programme cooperation. For example, The NANO2021 programme, which contributes to implementing the national nanotechnology strategy, sought to advance the main priorities of the EU framework programmes (Research Council of Norway 2013). As such, many of the NANO2021 programme's objectives harmonise with focus areas for Horizon 2020, such as the development of outstanding science, academic and industrial leadership and solutions to societal challenges.

⁴⁶ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁴⁷ Currently, access to digital technologies is often limited through copyright regimes and proprietary systems (United Nations 2020). Creating digital public goods could help to attain some of the Sustainable Development Goals and is particularly relevant for low- and middle-income countries (United Nations 2020).

⁴⁸ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

infrastructure and access to high-performance computing, which can be extremely expensive (OECD 2020c).⁴⁹

There are important structural and regulatory challenges that need to be overcome

The fast-moving nature of technologies such as AI presents challenges for developing an appropriate regulatory framework (Brattberg et al. 2020). AI currently lacks a clear definition and such a definition would need to be flexible enough to capture the evolving nature of the technology, whilst at the same time providing enough legal clarity for enforcement (Brattberg et al. 2020). Digitalisation presents challenges around the regulation of public access to public data, with a risk for the monopolisation of data by commercial entities.⁵⁰ The increased digitalisation of society could lead to the emergence of market monopolies.⁵¹ Solutions to ensure a more democratic digitalisation could include the development of a public digitalisation protocol, and the integration of multiple small actors into the digitalisation process to ensure that a multi-actor innovation environment thrives.⁵² It would be important to determine what type of data-protection and market regulations would promote such an environment.⁵³ There is a trend towards national regulation of digital technology developed by 'Big Tech', with uncertainties around how to regulate technology on a national level.⁵⁴ A key challenge is around developing national policies that give accountability, transparency and sovereignty.⁵⁵

⁴⁹ The work on communication infrastructure, and on 5G networks in particular, is a priority area for the government (Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation 2020).

⁵⁰ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁵¹ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise; input from survey of the public.

⁵² Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁵³ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁵⁴ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

⁵⁵ Input from expert crowdsourcing exercise.

5. Future scenarios to examine potential missions and structural measures

This chapter presents the scenarios (to 2040) that were developed to examine the future of the different strategic areas and the wider R&I system in Norway. It is important to highlight that the scenarios are not intended to be predictions or forecasts of the future. Instead, they represent a range of plausible future states that have been generated using a combination of factors and future projections of the factors that could reasonably occur together. The scenarios represent a wide spectrum of possible futures that are sufficiently differentiated from each other. A summary of the approach to developing and using the scenarios is provided in Section 1.3 and further elaborated upon in the following sections. A detailed description of the methodology used to develop the scenarios is provided in the accompanying methodology report (Gunashekar et al. 2021c).

5.1. Future scenarios to 2040

As noted in Section 1.3, to build scenarios of sufficient depth and distinctiveness, we constructed two scenario sets, by combining various elements associated with the five strategic areas (oceans; green transition; technology and digitalisation; and cohesion and globalisation). Each scenario set comprised four future scenarios based on 15–20 prioritised political, economic, social, technological, legal and environmental (PESTLE) factors from the trend analyses⁵⁶ that could influence the strategic areas (specifically, these factors were derived from the trends, enablers, barriers and uncertainties that were identified in the trend analyses).

By having two sets of scenarios, each with a relatively large number of PESTLE factors, we were able to maintain the detail and richness required in the scenarios to support the examination of meaningful missions and policy actions for each of the strategic areas, while at the same time allowing the missions to be set against a broader landscape. Furthermore, with the two sets of scenarios, we were able to effectively deal with the relatively wide-ranging strategic areas of cohesion and globalisation and technology and digitalisation (as well as green transition, to a degree).⁵⁷ Below we recap the two scenario sets:

- Scenario set 1 (*Norway in a national context*): The first scenario set broadly focuses on Norway in a national context, largely relating to the Norwegian domestic agenda. This scenario set encompasses such themes as health, welfare, education, work and skills, cohesion, and relevant aspects of technology and digitalisation, and it also covers some aspects related to green transition (for example, in relation to the circular economy).
- Scenario set 2 (*Norway in a global context*): The second scenario set focuses on Norway in an international or global context, primarily relating to Norway's outward-facing role. It broadly

⁵⁶ In the first phase of the study, we carried out a detailed trend analysis for each strategic area, by collecting and analysing wideranging evidence to help develop a robust knowledge and information base. Specifically, we identified the main trends, enablers, barriers, and uncertainties that will potentially shape the strategic area over the next ten years or so.

⁵⁷ These two strategic areas are very interconnected with different sectors, cut across the other strategic areas, and are inter-related with each other as well.

covers themes related to climate, oceans, energy, transport, food, biodiversity and globalisation, as well as relevant aspects of technology and digitalisation.

As noted above, we developed four distinct future scenarios to 2040 for each scenario set. Because of their cross-cutting and wide-ranging nature, the technology and digitalisation and cohesion and globalisation strategic areas and some of the corresponding indicative missions were discussed in relation to both scenario sets. The scenarios were used as methodological tools during two foresight workshops to examine a series of indicative priority missions and discuss ideas for potential structural measures.⁵⁸ The workshops were attended by a range of diverse stakeholders from across academia, industry, the third sector and the RCN.

In the sections below, for both scenario sets, we provide the high-level summaries of the corresponding scenarios followed by a table containing the key characteristics and underpinning factors of the four scenarios. In Annex A, we present more detailed one-page narratives of the scenarios that have been developed.⁵⁹

⁵⁸ The two workshops covering the two scenario sets – Norway in a national context and Norway in a global context – were organised on 23 and 24 March 2021, respectively.

⁵⁹ The scenario narratives were shared with the workshop participants in advance of the workshops and were discussed in detail during the workshops.

5.2. Summaries of the scenarios corresponding to future scenario set 1: Norway in a national context

As noted previously, different aspects of the technology and digitalisation strategic area were covered in both scenario sets and were discussed at both workshops (see Annex A for the full scenario narratives).

Scenario 1: Protectionist decline



Key storyline: Against a backdrop of global protectionist trends, technology adoption and innovation in Norway's healthcare sector has stalled. Greater national spending on health and welfare has led to some advances in care but has so far failed to deliver a joined-up system. Despite increased growth in some sectors, such as domestic food production, overall productivity growth and labour force

participation are low and trust in public institutions is declining.

Scenario 2: Going green together



Key storyline: Sustainability, an inclusive society and local delivery of services are now at the core of Norway's approach. Healthcare has been decentralised, and, in common with other sectors, targeted use of technology is seen as a way to improve efficiency and reduce waste. There has also been a focus on education and digital competence to reduce social inequalities. Open science has been key

to the success of green initiatives at the national and local level, from green builds and urban farms, as city living remains popular.

Scenario 3: Slowly changing society



Key storyline: Norway has experienced only gradual change over the past several years. There has been some success in the healthcare sector in responding to more complex needs of a changing population, compounded by the effects of climate change. But limited interdisciplinary collaboration and cooperation with industry, as well as a lack of vision on green

initiatives, give rise to concerns that Norway will not have the necessary skills to adapt to future changes in the national and global landscape.

Scenario 4: Technological trajectory



Key storyline: Norway has focused on technological advances to promote economic growth and support its sustainability goals. Digital solutions have been extensively integrated into healthcare. Most Norwegians have internet access, but digital literacy and a willingness to share data are prerequisites for participation in many

activities. The technological transformation of employment has also meant many Norwegians have been able to move out of cities to escape effects of climate change.

| | | Protectionist decline | Going green together | Slowly changing society | Technological trajectory |
|--|---|--|---|--|---|
| Health and welfare | Demand and access to health and welfare services | \leftrightarrow | | \leftrightarrow | \leftrightarrow |
| | Collaboration and interdisciplinarity | + | | \leftrightarrow | |
| Health | Development and adoption of telemedicine and telecare | \leftrightarrow | | \leftrightarrow | |
| | Discrimination and hate speech | \frown | + | \leftrightarrow | \leftrightarrow |
| Economy and society | Use of social media to spread disinformation | Increasingly used, with impact on the spread of misinformation | Increasingly used, but little impact on misinformation | Increasingly used, with impact on the spread of misinformation | Increasingly used, with impact on the spread of misinformation |
| ıy and | Trust in public administration | - | \square | \leftrightarrow | \leftrightarrow |
| conom | Net immigration | \leftrightarrow | - | \leftrightarrow | \leftrightarrow |
| ш | Natural resource wealth | Slow growth or stagnation | Steady growth, with greater share from sustainable sources | Steady growth, but no change in share from sustainable sources | Steady growth, but no change in share from sustainable sources |
| g and | Skilled labour availability to match employment demand | - | | \leftrightarrow | |
| Location of jobs and housing greening initiatives | Location of jobs and housing | More dispersion with mixed transport links | Continued trend for jobs to be located in large cities and transport-friendly locations | Continued trend for jobs to be located in large cities and transport-friendly locations | More dispersion with mixed transport links |
| | Ability of Norway to adapt to environmental change | \leftrightarrow | | \leftrightarrow | |
| | Circular infrastructure for energy, water and waste supply | Focussed on current approaches | Develop rapidly and are implemented at national, regional and local levels | Rapid development, but implementation is localised | Rapid development, but implementation is localised |
| and | Digital skills | Digital divide increases | Digital skills increase, digital divide decreases | Digital skills and digital divide remains as now | Digital divide increases |
| Technology, digital skills and digital threats | Digital security and cyber security protection | Norway is unable to respond, digital and cyber security threats demand increase protection | Norway is better able to respond, decreasing digital and cyber security threats | Norway is unable to respond, digital and cyber security threats demand increase protection | Norway is better able to respond, decreasing digital and cyber security threats |
| ogy, di, digital | Data sharing | - | \square | \frown | |
| Technolc | Technology convergence and use of enabling technologies | - | | \leftrightarrow | |
| tesearch and innovation | Globalisation of research and innovation and data sharing | Decrease in international data sharing and collaboration | Increasing international data sharing and collaboration (open and distributed) | Increasing international collaboration and data sharing (closed) | Increasing international data sharing and collaboration (open and distributed) |
| Research innovati | Funding for research and innovation | Decreases | Sufficient and continuous for different actors | Fragmentation | Sufficient and continuous for different actors |

Figure 6. Key characteristics and underpinning factors of the four scenarios associated with scenario set 1 (Norway in a national context)

Source: Study team analysis

5.3. Summaries of the four scenarios corresponding to future scenario set 2: Norway in a global context

As noted previously, different aspects of the technology and digitalisation strategic area were covered in both scenario sets and were discussed at both workshops (see Annex A for the full scenario narratives).

Scenario 1: Protectionist decline



Scenario 2: Global greening

Key storyline: Political instability has led to a poorly performing global economy and protectionist attitudes towards trade and research and innovation. Even within Norway, there has been little progress so far on initiatives to green the economy, which continues to focus on developing the oceans.



Key storyline: Products and services that have a low impact on the environment and climate are now central to the global economy. Change is being achieved through government-, industry- and consumer-led initiatives, with Norway at the forefront of all of these. There has been a focus on ensuring openness and transparency of research, seen as key to a green

future.

Scenario 3: Slowly shifting power



Key storyline: A lack of clear international vision has resulted in slow progress by 2040 on both climate change goals and transformational change from technology convergence, as research remains fragmented. Global trading pattern relationships reflect the steady drift of economic power away from the west, while melting ice in the High North has created

commercial opportunities and tensions for Norway.

Technological trajectory



Key storyline: By 2040, technology is all-pervasive: a key driver of economic growth, changing the nature of employment for many and impacting on daily life. Technological advances have not delivered on climate change goals and continue to be resource intensive. Norway is increasingly looking to new international partners for trade and research collaboration.



Figure 7. Key characteristics and underpinning factors of the four scenarios associated with scenario set 2 (Norway in a global context)

Source: Study team analysis

6. Indicative priority missions to help develop the technology and digitalisation strategic area

As noted previously, a set of policy levers or actions will be required by the RCN to help steer the R&I system towards its main outcome of interest (i.e. achieving a 'well-functioning research and innovation system') through its three overarching objectives for the current strategy period (i.e. ground-breaking research and radical innovation; sustainable development; and restructuring of the business and public sectors) (Research Council of Norway 2020a). Developing a series of strategically selected priority missions - within and across (or even outside) the RCN's five strategic areas - that could potentially be implemented over the next few years could help contribute to this. For this study, we regard missions as targeted, timebound, concrete priority actions to help solve one or more societal challenges that the RCN, together with other stakeholders could consider implementing in the future. These challenge-based missions will help the RCN achieve its overarching objectives (over a roughly ten-year time frame) and eventually contribute to enriching lives locally, nationally and internationally. More generally, missions are systemic policies that operate both as a means of steering economic growth in a particular direction (by, for example, steering investments towards particular societal challenges) and as a tool that can be used to get there (by, for example, setting clear problem-focused objectives) (Mazzucato 2018). Because missions are so closely connected to societal challenges, public purpose and societal impact lie at the heart of missions. They also aim to generate innovation across sectors, actors and disciplines and to enable bottom-up solutions and experimentation across multiple sectors. Missions are challenges that cannot be solved by a single project in research and innovation, but, rather, require a portfolio of interacting projects as well as the implementation of wider policy measures.

In the sections below, we discuss a set of indicative priority missions for the technology and digitalisation strategic area. As technology and digitalisation is a comprehensively defined strategic area with an extensive scope (as illustrated in the trends, enablers, barriers, and uncertainties presented above), we have suggested a relatively large number of mission ideas that span many areas. However, several of the mission ideas are relevant to one or more other strategic areas and are therefore also included in the respective strategic area reports. Some of the indicative missions might focus on a different area (for example, they might have a stronger link to oceans or green transition) but are touched on by issues related to technology and digitalisation. Thus, the areas covered by the missions are also broad and comprehensive, and require actions across a range of different fields, for example, from skills and digitalisation to health and environment.

Drawing on information collected during the trend analyses and expert inputs throughout the study, the mission ideas have been proposed, as far as possible, for areas where Norway has competitive advantages; where its institutional capacities and capabilities are strong; and where national, social, economic or environmental challenges are critical – nationally and where, relevant, internationally. The priority mission ideas we have highlighted are not intended to be definitive and are proposed as indicative ideas at this stage, based on the analysis of the evidence gathered. They represent a broad spectrum of ideas for further consideration and exploration by the RCN and other stakeholders that might be involved in the process to implement potential missions in Norway in the future. Some mission ideas are wide ranging and cover one or more other strategic areas while others are more specific. Furthermore, some missions overlap and interact

with other missions. All the missions will require an active, multi-stakeholder approach in order to be implemented and are cross-cutting in terms of sectors and disciplines involved. In general, their implementation will also need to effectively incorporate relevant social sciences, humanities, legal and ethical perspectives. Finally, the missions must engage the public regularly and be evaluated against a set of clearly defined criteria set out upfront.

A preliminary set of priority missions and associated focus areas were discussed and validated by stakeholders (across academia, industry, the third sector and the RCN) at two foresight workshops to understand their implications (for example, in terms of impact and feasibility) against the RCN's objectives across the different futures exemplified in the scenarios.⁶⁰ We also tested the mission ideas in interviews with a selection of stakeholders from academia, industry, the third sector and the public sector. Following the workshops, the indicative missions were refined based on feedback received at the workshops and from the RCN. For each indicative mission presented below, we have also suggested a selection of potential targeted focus areas, in addition to highlighting broad links to the United Nations (UN) Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) (United Nations 2021),⁶¹ the clusters under Pillar II of Horizon Europe (European Commission 2021a),⁶² and other EU missions identified in Horizon Europe (European Commission 2021b).⁶³ The focus areas⁶⁴ are exemplar and are not intended to be definitive; rather they represent a range of potential areas of emphasis in relation to the missions for further consideration by the RCN and other stakeholders. It is important to note that each of the target focus areas presented below will eventually need to be specified with clear, measurable and timebound goals, arrived at by the stakeholders involved in selecting and implementing the missions.

In addition, we have articulated a set of indicative, cross-cutting missions (which are also related to technology and digitalisation) that are intentionally comprehensive and could apply horizontally to several (and in some cases all the) strategic areas and potentially to other areas of R&I as well. These have been discussed in an accompanying report (Gunashekar et al. 2021a).

⁶⁰ The two workshops covering the two scenario sets – Norway in a national context and Norway in a global context – were organised on 23 and 24 March 2021, respectively.

⁶¹ The UN SDGs are: SDG1: No poverty; SDG2: Zero hunger; SDG3: Good health and well-being; SDG4: Quality education; SDG5: Gender equality; SDG6: Clean water and sanitation; SDG7: Affordable and clean energy; SDG8: Decent work and economic growth; SDG9: Industry, innovation and infrastructure; SDG10: Reduced inequalities; SDG11: Sustainable cities and communities; SDG12: Responsible consumption and production; SDG13: Climate action; SDG14: Life below water; SDG15: Life on land; SDG16: Peace, justice and strong institutions; and SDG17: Partnerships for the goals.

⁶¹ The Horizon Europe Clusters under Pillar II includes: (1): Health; (2): Culture, Creativity and Inclusive Society; (3): Civil Security for Society; (4): Digital, Industry and Space; (5): Climate, Energy and Mobility; and (6): Food, Bioeconomy, Natural Resources, Agriculture and Environment.

⁶² The Horizon Europe Clusters under Pillar II includes: (1): Health; (2): Culture, Creativity and Inclusive Society; (3): Civil Security for Society; (4): Digital, Industry and Space; (5): Climate, Energy and Mobility; and (6): Food, Bioeconomy, Natural Resources, Agriculture and Environment.

⁶³ Five EU mission areas have currently been proposed as part of Horizon Europe: (i) Conquering Cancer: Mission Possible; (ii) A Climate Resilient Europe – Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030; (iii) Mission Starfish 2030: Restore our Ocean and Waters; (iv) 100 Climate-Neutral Cities by 2030 – By and for the Citizens; and (v) Caring for Soil Is Caring for Life.

⁶⁴ To varying degrees, the missions and focus areas capture evidence analysed during the trend analyses. Specifically, we analysed the key trends, barriers, enablers and uncertainties identified in the trend analysis to suggest potential areas of focus for each priority mission.

Finally, it is important to note that the priority missions will need to be developed and built on top of a set of robust and coordinated structural measures in the Norwegian R&I environment. Structural measures will address the performance of the Norwegian R&I system in terms of the three overarching objectives of the RCN for the current strategy period. Establishing new and/or strengthening existing underpinning structural measures will enable the development of a resilient, inclusive and thriving R&I environment in Norway within which the missions can be effectively and efficiently implemented in the future. We have proposed a series of potential structural measures in an accompanying report (Skjoldager et al. 2021c).

In Box 4 below, we summarise the indicative missions (and corresponding exemplar targeted focus areas) for the technology and digitalisation strategic area and from Section 6.1.1 **o**nwards, we present details of the missions using a standard template (in Box 5, we provide a key to the missions template). In Annex B, we present an infographic that provides a high-level overview of *all* the indicative mission ideas that have been articulated within and across the RCN's five strategic areas (oceans; green transition; health and welfare; technology and digitalisation; and cohesion and globalisation).

Box 4. Summary of indicative missions and corresponding exemplar targeted focus areas related to the technology and digitalisation strategic area⁶⁵

 <u>Indicative mission 1:</u> Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce <u>Exemplar targeted focus areas:</u> Progressively reduce and eliminate the shortage in advanced digital and soft skills, training and competencies, to enable people to work in and adapt to the rapidly evolving digital economy in Norway and globally (including upskilling and reskilling workers); and lead the way and demonstrate knowledge leadership in ensuring equal opportunities, eliminating disparities and overcoming bias and systemic barriers for all segments of the population working in the digital economy (e.g. women, minority ethnic communities, older

• <u>Indicative mission 2</u>: Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway

people, the young workforce, disabled people).

Exemplar targeted focus areas: Make better and more responsible use of a range of digital technologies, data and platforms as enablers of public services at both local and national level (to deliver more targeted, inclusive and user-centric services); improve operations, work processes, productivity, user experience, accountability, and transparency (and reduce risks); promote activities and behaviours that involve the responsible use of data and evidence to inform decision making; proactively focus on workforce development related to developing and maintaining skills cooperation/collaboration (digital and soft); and promote within and across ministries/municipalities and with other stakeholders (including the private sector) (e.g. to share learnings, to share good practice, to build capacity).

⁶⁵ As noted above, due to the wide-ranging nature and scope of the technology and digitalisation strategic area, these missions span many areas. Some of the missions might have a focus in a different area (e.g. a stronger link to the oceans strategic area) but are touched on by issues related to technology and digitalisation. These areas covered by the missions are broad and comprehensive and require actions across a range of different fields from skills and digitalisation to health and environment.

• <u>Indicative mission 3:</u> Play a leading role in Norway and internationally to substantially increase the use of renewable energy in a sustainable and long-lasting manner and accelerate R&I in this area

Exemplar targeted focus areas: Improve energy security by substituting fossil fuels with renewable sources across all sectors; improve access to modern, reliable and cost-effective clean energy sources across all segments of the population; substantially improve energy efficiency (e.g. in the built environment); accelerate R&I and increase public and private sector investment in renewable energy infrastructure and technology; mobilise knowledge exchange and cross-sectoral/international collaboration (e.g. to share lessons, reduce duplication); and provide thought leadership to help improve awareness and understanding.

• <u>Indicative mission 4</u>: Enhance Norway's world-leading capabilities and expertise in future maritime technologies

Exemplar targeted focus areas: Put Norway at the forefront of successfully developing, deploying and scaling up a range of innovative, clean technology solutions applicable to the marine environment around Norway; responsibly use data to inform ocean management–related decision making; strengthen Norway's position as an international leader in green shipping; position Norway as a global leader in leveraging the opportunities offered by maritime technologies while addressing the risks and challenges associated with deploying these technologies; and actively promote cooperation (regional and international) between relevant stakeholders in this area.

• <u>Indicative mission 5</u>: Accelerate people-centred, data-driven strategies to digitally transform and improve Norway's health and welfare system <u>Exemplar targeted focus areas</u>: Further leverage Norway's research and innovation strengths in data-driven technologies (e.g. AI, machine learning, nanotechnology, biotechnology) and the translation of these into practice to improve the prevention, diagnosis and treatment of diseases and illnesses; actively address the potential ethical, societal and legal challenges involved in development and adoption; and ensure that all segments of the population in Norway are positively impacted.

• <u>Indicative mission 6</u>: Establish Norway as a global knowledge leader in personalised medicine and healthcare

Exemplar targeted focus areas: Put Norway at the forefront of developing cutting-edge and responsible personalised medicine approaches and patient-centred care; translate these into practice to improve patient care and outcomes and to avoid unnecessary health costs; roll these out across all segments of the population in Norway; and actively address the potential ethical, societal and legal challenges involved in development and adoption.

• Indicative mission 7: Make Norway's (largest) cities climate neutral

Exemplar targeted focus areas: Further reduce (X% reduction in) greenhouse gas emissions in key sectors across Norway's (largest) cities, aimed at ultimately achieving carbon neutrality; and implement sustainable, greener, resource-efficient and inclusive measures (for example, in relation to land use and transport, energy use in the built environment, consumption and waste, and adaptation to climate change).

• Indicative mission 8: Significantly reduce Norway's transport-related emissions

Exemplar targeted focus areas: Considerably reduce (X% reduction in) greenhouse gas emissions from the entire transport sector in Norway (including terrestrial and maritime transport) and make it fully sustainable; promote and invest in R&I activities to develop and adopt climate-friendly technologies, innovations and infrastructure at scale across all segments of the transport value chain (e.g. including but not limited to making shipping and maritime passenger transport greener); and play a leading role in developing collaborations, improving education, understanding behavioural patterns, raising awareness and enhancing capacity-building measures related to climate change mitigation, adaptation and impact reduction.

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

Indicative mission 9: Actively contribute to healthy, safe and sustainable food systems
 <u>Exemplar targeted focus areas</u>: Increase sustainable, climate-resilient food production –
 nationally and globally; increase access to safe and healthy food while reducing food waste and
 loss; ensure that food production systems can provide food to improve quality of life and health;
 stimulate innovations/technology development and adoption to accelerate the transformation of
 food systems (e.g. in relation to improving productivity, supply chain efficiency and transparency);
 actively position Norway as an international thought and knowledge leader with regard to
 effective food systems governance; and promote international cooperation (e.g. in relation to
 R&D, agricultural practices) between stakeholders to stimulate the creation of economically,
 socially and environmentally sustainable food systems.

<u>Indicative mission 10</u>: Ensure decent work for all people in Norway
 <u>Exemplar targeted focus areas</u>: Promote and accelerate inclusive, diverse and decent work for all people in Norway across all segments of the population (including integration of immigrants into the labour market); increase youth employment; improve quality of work, working conditions, job satisfaction, etc.; ensure equal access; and achieve productive employment for the Norwegian workforce that can adapt to digitalisation/automation.

Box 5. Key to the mission templates presented below

- Key challenges that the mission aims to address: Details some of the challenges that the mission will contribute to addressing.
- **Exemplar targeted focus areas:** Lists a selection of potential targeted focus areas for the mission. Implementing the priority missions will require the design and implementation of a portfolio of diverse projects involving multiple stakeholders, ideally, as noted previously, in areas where Norway demonstrates strengths and has competitive advantages. The exemplar targeted focus areas could be used to inform the development of potential R&I projects. Furthermore, it is important to note that each of the target focus areas will need to be specified with clear, measurable and timebound goals that are decided by the stakeholders involved in implementing the mission.
- Links to the RCN strategic areas: Specifies the links to the strategic area(s) identified in the RCN's current strategy for the next ten years (Research Council of Norway 2020a).
- Links to UN Sustainable development goals (SDGs): Specifies the UN SDG(s) that the priority mission is linked to (United Nations 2021).
- Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar (Pillar II): Specifies the cluster(s) within Pillar II of Horizon Europe) (Global Challenges and European Industrial Competitiveness) that the mission is linked to (European Commission 2021a).
- Intersection with other priority missions: Specifies the other indicative priority mission(s) that the priority mission is interconnected with.
- Involvement of key stakeholders: Implementing this priority mission will require targeted research, innovation and investment from the RCN and other potential stakeholders (e.g. the public sector; the private sector and industry; civil society organisations; citizens). Importantly, it will also necessitate catalysing active cooperation and collaboration among these diverse stakeholders (including public engagement). In this section, we list some of these potential key stakeholders.

6.1.1. Priority mission area 1: Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Ensuring that the education systems adapts to developments in the digital economy;
- Filling skills gaps in key industries, including (but not limited to) healthcare, financial services and retail;
- Ensuring the effective use of skills;
- Ensuring the active supply of skills;
- Contributing to the governance arrangements of Norway's skills system;
- Engaging stakeholders in the entire policy cycle; and
- Building integrated information systems.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Progressively reduce and eliminate the shortage in advanced digital and soft skills, training and competencies, to enable people to work in and adapt to the rapidly evolving digital economy in Norway and globally (including upskilling and reskilling workers); and
- Lead the way and demonstrate knowledge leadership in ensuring equal opportunities, eliminating disparities and overcoming bias and systemic barriers for all segments of the population working in the digital economy (e.g. women, minority ethnic communities, older people, the young workforce, disabled people).

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs | |
|--|--|--|
| Technology and digitalisation (primary link) Cohesion and globalisation Health and welfare Oceans Green transition | SDG 4: Quality Education SDG 5: Gender Equality SDG 8: Decent Work and Economic Growth SDG 9: Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure SDG 16: Peace, Justice and Strong Institutions | |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe | |
| Culture, Creativity and Inclusive Society Digital, Industry and Space | Conquering Cancer: Mission Possible A Climate Resilient Europe – Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030 Mission Starfish 2030: Restore our Ocean and Waters 100 Climate-Neutral Cities by 2030 – By and for the Citizens Caring for Soil Is Caring for Life | |
| Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study | | |

All indicative priority missions

- All sectors
- Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations
- Norwegian national agencies (e.g. Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs, Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation, Ministry of Education and Research, Sami Parliament, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- International organisations (e.g. United Nations, World Bank, OECD, European Commission, World Economic Forum)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations)
- The Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

6.1.2. Priority mission area 2: Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Countering the fragmented implementation of digital technologies across the public sector;
- Providing key institutional actors with the means to promote the use of common guidelines, standards and digital solutions in different policy sectors;
- Responding to changing citizen and business needs and expectations;
- Strengthen coordination and synergies with local government;
- Increasing the priority assigned to the development of digital and data-related leadership and skills; and
- Simplifying and streamlining data-sharing practices.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Make better and more responsible use of a range of digital technologies, data and platforms as enablers of public services at both local and national level (to deliver more targeted, inclusive and user-centric services);
- Improve operations, work processes, productivity, user experience, accountability and transparency (and reduce risks);
- Promote activities and behaviours that involve the responsible use of data and evidence to inform decision making;
- Proactively focus on workforce development related to developing and maintaining skills (digital and soft); and
- Promote cooperation/collaboration within and across ministries/municipalities and with other stakeholders (including the private sector) (e.g. to share learnings, to share good practice, to build capacity).

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs |
|--|--|
| Technology and digitalisation (primary link) Cohesion and globalisation Health and welfare Oceans Green transition | SDG 4: Quality Education SDG 9: Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure SDG 16: Peace, Justice and Strong Institutions |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe |
| Culture, Creativity and Inclusive Society Digital, Industry and Space | Conquering Cancer: Mission Possible A Climate Resilient Europe – Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030 Mission Starfish 2030: Restore our Ocean and Waters 100 Climate-Neutral Cities by 2030 – By and for the Citizens Caring for Soil Is Caring for Life |

Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study

All indicative priority missions

- Involvement of key stakeholders
- All sectors
- Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations
- Norwegian national agencies (e.g. Difi Agency for Public Management and eGovernment, Norwegian Association of Local and Regional Authorities, Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation, Ministry of Finance, Ministry of Research and Education, Agency for Financial Management, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- International organisations (e.g. United Nations, World Bank, OECD, European Commission, World Economic Forum)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations)
- The Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

6.1.3. Priority mission area 3: Play a leading role in Norway and internationally to substantially increase the use of renewable energy in a sustainable and long-lasting manner and accelerate R&I in this area

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Increasing the percentage of electricity production that comes from renewable energy sources;
- Making all new passenger cars and light vans zero-emissions vehicles and make buses and lorries emissions free;
- Improving reuse, recycle and repurpose strategies across different sectors;
- Improving and creating a fluctuating renewable energy supply;
- Increasing investment in (for example) solar panels, hydropower and wind parks;
- Improving tenant electricity models, car sharing, bicycle schemes and home storage systems; and
- Improving the smart grid and solutions for flexibility and integration of different power systems where renewables can dominate

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Improve energy security by substituting fossil fuels with renewable sources across all sectors;
- Improve access to modern, reliable and cost-effective clean energy sources across all segments of the population; substantially improve energy efficiency (e.g. in the built environment);
- Accelerate R&I and increase public and private sector investment in renewable energy infrastructure and technology;
- Mobilise knowledge exchange and cross-sectoral/international collaboration (e.g. to share lessons, reduce duplication); and
- Provide thought leadership to help improve awareness and understanding.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs |
|--|--|
| Green transition (primary link) Cohesion and globalisation Technology and digitalisation | SDG 7: Affordable and Clean Energy SDG 9: Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure SDG 13: Climate action |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe |
| Climate, Energy and Mobility | A Climate Resilient Europe – Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030 100 Climate-Neutral Cities by 2030 – By and for the Citizens |

Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study

- Establish a resilient and sustainable blue economy in Norway
- Significantly reduce Norway's transport-related emissions
- Establish Norway as a knowledge leader in global change processes, development and international relations

• Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce

- Sectors (e.g. energy, transport, development, technology, ocean, business, building, hospitality, retail)
- Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations
- Norwegian national agencies (e.g. Ministry of Trade, Industry and Fisheries, Ministry of Transport, Ministry of Petroleum and Energy, Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation, Waste Norway, Bane Nor, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- International organisations (e.g. United Nations Environment Programme, International Water Association, United Nations Development Programme, European Commission)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, Miljøagentene, Norges Naturvernforbund, Norsk Friluftsliv, Natur og Ungdom)
- The Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

6.1.4. Priority mission area 4: Enhance Norway's world-leading capabilities and expertise in future maritime technologies

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Ensuring effective surveillance and monitoring of the oceans;
- Reducing some of the challenges associated with large-scale fishing that have an impact on climate change;
- Ensuring sustainable offshore aquaculture;
- Ensuring innovative modes of transport, such as autonomous or electric ferries;
- Developing green shipping solutions;
- Developing new wave and wind technologies;
- Supporting communities that are dependent on the marine ecosystem; and
- Improving Norway's position as a global leader in relation to the ocean ecosystem.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Put Norway at the forefront of successfully developing, deploying and scaling up a range of innovative, clean technology solutions applicable to the marine environment around Norway;
- Responsibly use data to inform ocean management-related decision making;
- Strengthen Norway's position as an international leader in green shipping;
- Position Norway as a global leader in leveraging the opportunities offered by maritime technologies while addressing the risks and challenges associated with deploying these technologies; and
- Actively promote cooperation (regional and international) between relevant stakeholders in this area.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|
| Oceans (primary link) | SDG 7: Affordable and Clean energy | | | |
| Technology and digitalisation | SDG 13: Climate Action | | | |
| Green transition | SDG 14: Life Below Water | | | |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe | | | |
| Digital, Industry and Space Climate, Energy and Mobility Food, Bioeconomy, Natural Resources, Agriculture and Environment | Mission Starfish 2030: Restore our Ocean and Waters by 2030 | | | |
| Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this s | | | | |
| Establish a resilient and sustainable blue economy in I | | | | |
| Position Norway as a global leader in combating man | rine pollution and establish Norwegian ocean | | | |
| ecosystems free of marine pollution | | | | |
| Significantly reduce Norway's transport-related emissions | | | | |
| Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce | | | | |
| Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway | | | | |
| Involvement of key stakeholders | | | | |
| Sectors (e.g. energy, aquaculture, development, shipp industry, biotech) | | | | |
| Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations | | | | |
| • Norwegian national agencies (e.g. Ministry of Trade, Industry and Fisheries, Ministry of Transport, Ministry | | | | |
| of Petroleum and Energy, Norwegian Petroleum Directorate, Ministry of Local Government and | | | | |
| Modernisation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs) | | | | |
| International organisations (e.g. United Nations Environmental Assembly, International Maritime | | | | |
| Organisation, International Water Association, Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations, | | | | |
| World Bank, United Nations Development Programme, European Commission, Industrial Development | | | | |
| | Corporation of Norway) Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, | | | |
| Miljøagentene, Norges Naturvernforbund, Norsk Friluftsliv, Natur og Ungdom) | | | | |
| | | | | |

Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

6.1.5. Priority mission area 5: Accelerate people-centred, data-driven strategies to digitally transform and improve Norway's health and welfare system

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Improving telehealth and welfare offerings across Norway⁶⁶;
- Improving data and image sharing among healthcare and welfare providers in Norway; and
- Contributing to new data models, increased collaboration, and transformation towards a preventative approach.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Further leverage Norway's research and innovation strengths in data-driven technologies (e.g. Al, machine learning, nanotechnology, biotechnology, etc.) and the translation of these into practice to improve the prevention, diagnosis and treatment of diseases and illnesses⁶⁷;
- Actively address the potential ethical, societal and legal challenges involved in development and adoption; and
- Ensure that all segments of the population in Norway are positively impacted.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs | | |
|---|---|--|--|
| Health and welfare (primary link)Technology and digitalisation | SDG 3: Good Health and Well-being | | |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges Pillar II | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe | | |
| HealthDigital, Industry and Space | Conquering Cancer: Mission Possible | | |
| Intersection with other indicative priority mission(s) identified | d in this study | | |
| Substantially reduce the prevalence and impact of mental illness in Norway Establish Norway as a global knowledge leader in personalised medicine and healthcare Improve the quality of life and health of an ageing society in Norway Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway | | | |
| Involvement of key stakeholders | | | |
| • Sectors (e.g. health, social care, life sciences, pharmaceuticals, education and learning, technology, environment, climate) | | | |
| Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations | | | |
| International organisations (e.g. World Health Organization, OECD, European Commission, United Nations) National and regional government health agencies (e.g. Ministry of Health and Care Services, Norwegian Institute of Public Health, Norwegian Medicines Agency, Norwegian Directorate of Health, Norwegian Association of General Medicine, Norwegian Data Protection Authority, Central Norway Pharmaceutical | | | |

- Association of General Medicine, Norwegian Data Protection Authority, Central Norway Pharmaceutical Trust, Northern Norway Regional Health Authority, Southern and Eastern Norway Regional Health Authority, Western Norway Regional Health Authority, National Centre for eHealth Research, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, Aurora, Barnekreftforeningen, Blå Kors Norge, Internasjonal helse- og sosialgruppe, Kreftforeningen, Nasjonalforeningen for folkehelsen, Mat&Atferd, Norsk Helse- og Avholdsforbund)
- Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

⁶⁶ See, for example Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2021), European Cluster Collaboration Platform (2021) and Nordic Health 2030 (2018).

⁶⁷ Norway can also further leverage data-driven strategies and data spaces for technologies related to cloud, data and artificial intelligence, to create registries that can benefit research and innovation in other sectors where Norway has competitive advantages (i.e. health, earth observation and the Arctic, maritime through BarentsWatch, and energy).

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

6.1.6. Priority mission area 6: Establish Norway as a global knowledge leader in personalised medicine and healthcare

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Improving the prediction and prevention of disease, precision diagnostics, tailored interventions and a more active role for participants in managing their own healthcare needs;
- Furthering Norway's strong position in personalised medicine, with population-based healthcare administrative registers, biobanks, and the potential for collaboration with other Nordic countries given similarities between health systems; and
- Improving the links between digitalisation targets and patient treatment targets, strengthening teams-based and multidisciplinary care provision, rolling out personalised medicine across Norway's regions, and contributing to developing population-oriented information.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Put Norway at the forefront of developing cutting-edge and responsible personalised medicine approaches and patient-centred care;
- Translate these into practice to improve patient care and outcomes and to avoid unnecessary health costs; roll these out across all segments of the population in Norway; and
- Actively address the potential ethical, societal and legal challenges involved in development and adoption.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs | |
|---|--|--|
| Health and welfare (primary link)Technology and digitalisation | SDG 3: Good Health and Well-being | |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges Pillar II | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe | |
| HealthDigital, Industry and Space | Conquering Cancer: Mission Possible | |
| Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this stu | Jdy | |
| Actively address the impacts of non-communicable diseases in Norway Substantially reduce the prevalence and impact of mental illness in Norway Accelerate people-centred data-driven strategies to digitally transform and improve Norway's health and welfare system Improve the quality of life and health of an ageing society in Norway Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway | | |
| Involvement of key stakeholders | | |
| Sectors (e.g. health, social care, life sciences and phare International organisations (e.g. World Health Organiz National and regional government health agencies (e.g. Institute of Public Health, Norwegian Medicines Agency Association of General Medicine, Norwegian Data Pro Trust, Northern Norway Regional Health Authority, Sou Western Norway Regional Health Authority, National C | cation, OECD, European Commission, United Nations) g. Ministry of Health and Care Services, Norwegian y, Norwegian Directorate of Health, Norwegian stection Authority, Central Norway Pharmaceutical uthern and Eastern Norway Regional Health Authority, | |

- Corporation of Norway)
 Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, Aurora, Barnekreftforeningen, Blå Kors Norge, Internasjonal helse- og sosialgruppe, Kreftforeningen,
- Nasjonalforeningen for folkehelsen, Mat&Atferd, Norsk Helse- og Avholdsforbund)
- Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

6.1.7. Priority mission area 7: Make Norway's (largest) cities climate neutral

Key challenges that the mission aims to address⁶⁸

- Reducing greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions through urban planning and housing development;
- Improving urban environments;
- Counteracting the negative effects of climate change;
- Improving land use and energy efficiency in buildings;
- Improving consumption and waste practices; and
- Improving adaptation to climate change.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Further reduce (X% reduction in) greenhouse gas emissions in key sectors across Norway's (largest) cities, aimed at ultimately achieving carbon neutrality; and
- Implement sustainable, greener, resource-efficient and inclusive measures (for example, in relation to land use and transport, energy use in the built environment, consumption and waste, and adaptation to climate change).

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs |
|--|--|
| Green transition (primary link) Cohesion and globalisation Technology and digitalisation | SDG 7: Affordable and Clean energy SDG 11: Sustainable Cities and Communities SDG 13: Climate Action |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges Pillar II | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe |
| Climate, Energy and Mobility | A Climate Resilient Europe – Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030 100 Climate-Neutral Cities by 2030 – By and for the Citizens |

Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study

- Accelerate the transition to a sustainable and circular economy in Norway
- Significantly reduce Norway's transport-related emissions
- Play a leading role in Norway and internationally to substantially increase the use of renewable energy in a sustainable and long-lasting manner and accelerate R&I in this area
- Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce
- Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway

- Sectors (e.g. energy, transport, food, environment, technology, building, construction, hospitality, retail)
- Norwegian national agencies (e.g. Ministry of Trade, Industry and Fisheries, Ministry of Transport, Ministry of Climate and Environment, Ministry of Petroleum and Energy, Ministry of Finance, Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation, Waste Norway, Bane Nor, Norwegian Climate and Pollution Agency, Norwegian Association of Local and Regional Authorities, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- International organisations (e.g. United Nations Environmental Assembly, World Bank, OECD, European Commission, World Economic Forum)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, Miljøagentene, Norges Naturvernforbund, Norsk Friluftsliv, Natur og Ungdom)
- The Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

⁶⁸ Although the focus of this mission is on factors related to the green transition (and incorporates aspects of technology and digitalisation and cohesion and globalisation), the mission could be designed and implemented in such a way that it would also encompass key issues related to the urban-rural divide and to connectivity and cohesion among Norway's (largest) cities and rural areas.

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

6.1.8. Priority mission area 8: Significantly reduce Norway's transport-related emissions

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Establishing low-emissions pathways in the transport sector, including in fisheries and machinery, passenger cars and aviation;
- Sustainably meeting Norwegian transport demand;
- Fully phasing in biogas, hydrogas and electric vehicles;
- Reducing traffic congestion;
- Increasing Norway's share of worldwide light vehicles; and
- Introducing innovative mobility solutions.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Considerably reduce (X% reduction in) greenhouse gas emissions from the entire transport sector in Norway (including terrestrial and maritime transport) and make it fully sustainable;
- Promote and invest in R&I activities to develop and adopt climate-friendly technologies, innovations and infrastructure at scale across all segments of the transport value chain (e.g. including but not limited to making shipping and maritime passenger transport greener); and
- Play a leading role in developing collaborations, improving education, understanding behavioural patterns, raising awareness and enhancing capacity-building measures related to climate change mitigation, adaptation and impact reduction.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs |
|--|---|
| Green transition (primary link) Technology and digitalisation Oceans | SDG 7: Affordable and Clean energy SDG 9: Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure SDG 13: Climate Action |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe |
| Climate, Energy and Mobility Food, Bioeconomy, Natural Resources, Agriculture and Environment | Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030 100 Climate-Neutral Cities by 2030 – By and for the Citizens |

Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study

- Make Norway's (largest) cities climate neutral
- Enhance Norway's world-leading capabilities and expertise in future maritime technologies
- Play a leading role in Norway and internationally to substantially increase the use of renewable energy in a sustainable and long-lasting manner and accelerate R&I in this area
- Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce
- Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway

- Sectors (e.g. energy, transport, logistics, food, environment, technology, building, construction, hospitality, retail)
- Norwegian national and regional agencies (e.g. Norwegian regional authorities, Norwegian Ministry of Climate and Environment, Norwegian Ministry of Finance, Ministry of Petroleum and Energy, Norwegian Climate and Pollution Agency, Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation, Ministry of Transport Norwegian Ministry of Health and Care Services, Railway Directorate, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- International organisations (e.g. United Nations Environmental Assembly, World Bank, OECD (e.g. International Transport Forum), European Commission, World Economic Forum)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, Miljøagentene, Norges Naturvernforbund, Norsk Friluftsliv, Natur og Ungdom)
- The Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

6.1.9. Priority mission area 9: Actively contribute to healthy, safe and sustainable food systems

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Improving ecological farming;
- Improving sustainable food movements;
- Increasing the number of innovative solutions (e.g. local food systems, producer cooperatives, calculators of food footprints);
- Improving the sustainability of fish farming;
- Improving knowledge among consumers and the food retail sectors;
- Improving the safeguarding of water, soil and air quality, while minimising greenhouse gas emissions; and
- Reducing food loss and waste.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Increase sustainable, climate-resilient food production nationally and globally;
- Increase access to safe and healthy food while reducing food waste and loss
- Ensure that food production systems can provide food to improve quality of life and health;
- Stimulate innovations/technology development and adoption to accelerate the transformation of food systems (e.g. in relation to improving productivity, supply chain efficiency and transparency);
- Actively position Norway as an international thought and knowledge leader with regard to effective food systems governance; and
- Promote international cooperation (e.g. in relation to R&D, agricultural practices) between stakeholders to stimulate the creation of economically, socially and environmentally sustainable food systems.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs | |
|--|--|--|
| Green transition (primary link) Health and welfare Technology and digitalisation | SDG 2: Zero Hunger SDG 3: Good Health and Well-being SDG 6: Clean Water and Sanitation SDG 12: Responsible Consumption and Production SDG 13: Climate Action | |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe | |
| Health Food, Bioeconomy, Natural Resources, Agriculture and Environment | Caring for Soil Is Caring for Life | |
| Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study | | |

- Actively address the impacts of non-communicable diseases in Norway
- Protect, value and restore Norwegian biodiversity and reduce its degradation and loss
- Play a leading role in tackling antimicrobial resistance (in Norway and globally) and actively share expertise
- Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce
- Actively enable digital transformation at all levels of government in Norway

- Sectors (e.g. retailers, farmers, fish farming, seafood, health, environment, public, leisure)
- Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations
- International organisations (e.g. Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations, International Fund for Agricultural Development, World Food Programme, World Health Organisation, OECD)
- National government agencies (Norwegian Farmer's Union, Ministry of Agriculture and Food, Norwegian Food Safety Authority, Ministry of Climate and Environment, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ministry of Justice and Public Security, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)
- Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations, Miljøagentene, Norges Naturvernforbund, Norsk Friluftsliv, Natur og Ungdom)
- The Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway

6.1.10. Priority mission area 10: Ensure decent work for all people in Norway

Key challenges that the mission aims to address

- Increasing youth employment;
- Improving integration of immigrants into the labour market;
- Improving aspects of work, such as quality of work, working conditions, job satisfaction;
- Improving equal access to the employment market; and
- Improving productive employment.

Exemplar targeted focus areas

- Promote and accelerate inclusive, diverse and decent work for all people in Norway across all segments of the population (including integration of immigrants into the labour market);
- Increase youth employment;
- Improve quality of work, working conditions, job satisfaction, etc.;
- Ensure equal access; and
- Achieve productive employment for the Norwegian workforce that can adapt to digitalisation/automation.

| Links to RCN Strategic Areas | Links to UN SDGs |
|--|--|
| Cohesion and globalisation (primary link) Health and welfare Oceans Green transition Technology and digitalisation | SDG 4: Quality Education SDG 8: Decent Work and Economic Growth |
| Links to clusters of Horizon Europe's Global Challenges pillar | Links to EU mission areas identified in Horizon Europe |
| Culture, Creativity, and Inclusive Society | A Climate Resilient Europe – Prepare Europe for Climate Disruptions and Accelerate the Transformation to a Climate Resilient and Just Europe by 2030 |
| | |

Intersection with other priority mission(s) identified in this study

• Contribute to Norway's digital transformation by creating a diverse, digitally and soft-skilled workforce

Involvement of key stakeholders

- All sectors
- Norwegian higher education institutions and research organisations
- International organisations (e.g. World Bank, International Labour Organisation, European Commission, OECD, United Nations Development Programme, International Organisation of Employers)
- National government agencies (Ministry of Research and Education, Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs, Norwegian Labour and Welfare Administration, Ministry of Children and Families, Industrial Development Corporation of Norway)

Voluntary organisations (e.g. Frivillighet Norge, European Network of National Civil Society Associations)
Research Council of Norway and Innovation Norway

Bibliography

Åström, Tomas, Neil Brown, Bea Mahieu, Anders Håkansson, Peter Varnai, and Erik Arnold. 2017. *Norwegian participation in Horizon 2020 in health, ICT and industry.* Brighton: Technopolis Group. https://www.technopolis-group.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Norwegian-participation-in-Horizon-2020-in-health-ICT-and-industry.pdf.

Bakiu, Rigers. 2018. 'Nanotechnology Interaction with Environment.' In *Handbook of Environmental Materials Management*, edited by Chaudhery Mustansar Hussain, 1–24. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-58538-3_150-1.

Biotechnology Innovation Organisation. 2017. 'Industrial Biotechnology: A Unique Potential for Pollution Prevention.' *Industrial Biotechnology* 13 (4): 158–64. https://doi.org/10.1089/ind.2017.29088.bio.

Brattberg, Eric, Raluca Csernatoni, and Venesa Rugova. 2020. *Europe and AI: Leading, Lagging Behind, or Carving Its Own Way?* Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/07/09/europe-and-ai-leading-lagging-behind-or-carving-its-own-way-pub-82236.

Centre for Digital Life Norway. 2017. *Digital Biology in Norway – Opportunities for Creating Value, Skills Needs, and Challenges in Economic Development.* Oslo: Centre for Digital Life. https://www.med.uio.no/ncmm/english/news-and-events/news/2017/report-on-digital-biotechnology-in-norway-%E2%80%93-faster.html.

Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science. 2020. 'Designing a Sustainable Future for Aquaculture, the World's Fastest Growing Food Sector – A One Health Approach.' As of 7 July 2021: http://www.exeter.ac.uk/news/research/title_808221_en.html.

Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy. 2021. The Grand Challenge Missions.London:DepartmentforBusiness,Energy&IndustrialStrategy.https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/industrial-strategy-the-grand-challenges/missions.Strategy.

DG GROW. 2021. 'Advanced Technologies.' European Commission. As of 7 July 2021: https://ec.europa.eu/growth/industry/policy/advanced-technologies_en.

Digital Europe. 2021. 'Digital Skills.' DIGITALEUROPE (blog). As of 7 July 2021: https://www.digitaleurope.org/policies/digital-skills/.

Digital21. 2018. *Digital 21: Digitale Grep for Norsk Verdiskaping*. Oslo: Digital21. https://ny.digital21.no/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Digital21_strategi_2018.pdf.

Egeland, Cathrine, Ellen-Marie Forsberg, and Tatiana Maximova-Mentzoni. 2019. 'RRI: Implementation as Learning.' *Journal of Responsible Innovation* 6 (3): 375–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/23299460.2019.1603570.

Encyclopedia Britannica. 2021. '3D Printing | Definition, Technology, History, & Applications.' Encyclopedia Britannica. As of 7 July 2021: https://www.britannica.com/technology/3D-printing.

European Cluster Collaboration Platform. 2021. 'Norway Health Tech.' European Cluster Collaboration Platform. As of 7 July 2021: https://clustercollaboration.eu/cluster-organisations/norway-health-tech.

European Commission. 2011. Innovation Union Competitiveness Report 2011: New Perspectives: Smarter Policy Design – Building on Diversity. Brussels: European Commission. http://ec.europa.eu/research/innovation-union/pdf/competitiveness-report/2011/new_perspectives.pdf.

——. 2020. 'High Performance Computing.' European Commission. As of 7 July 2021: https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/high-performance-computing.

——. 2021a. 'Horizon Europe.' European Commission. As of 7 July 2021: https://ec.europa.eu/info/research-and-innovation/funding/funding-opportunities/funding-programmes-and-open-calls/horizon-europe_en.

——. 2021b. 'Missions in Horizon Europe.' European Commission. As of 7 July 2021: https://ec.europa.eu/info/research-and-innovation/funding/funding-opportunities/funding-programmes-and-open-calls/horizon-europe/missions-horizon-europe_en.

——. 2021c. 'Digital Single Market Glossary.' Shaping Europe's Digital Future – European Commission. https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/glossary.

European Parliament. 2019. *Digital Transformation.* Brussels: European Parliament. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2019/633171/EPRS_BRI(2019)633171_EN.pdf. Gausemeier, Juergen, Alexander Fink, and Oliver Schlake. 1998. 'Scenario Management: An Approach to Develop Future Potentials.' *Technological Forecasting and Social Change* 59 (2): 111–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-1625(97)00166-2.

Gigler, Björn-Sören, Alberto Casorati, and Arnold Verbeek. 2018. 'Financing the Future of Supercomputing: How to Increase Investments in High Performance Computing in Europe.' As of 7 July 2021: https://www.eib.org/attachments/pj/financing_the_future_of_supercomputing_en.pdf.

Gloinson, Emily Ryen, Carolina Feijao, Fay Dunkerley, Mann Virdee, Camilla d'Angelo, Gemma-Claire Ali, Mikkel Skjoldager, Andrea Skjold Frøshaug, Torben Bundgaard Vad, and Salil Gunashekar. 2021a. *Health and Welfare: An Analysis of Trends, Future Directions and Potential Missions to Address Societal Challenges in Norway.* Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

Gloinson, Emily Ryen, Mann Virdee, Fay Dunkerley, Camilla d'Angelo, Carolina Feijao, Gemma-Claire Ali, Mikkel Skjoldager, Andrea Skjold Frøshaug, Torben Bundgaard Vad, and Salil Gunashekar. 2021b. *Cohesion and Globalisation: An Analysis of Trends, Future Directions and Potential Missions to Address Societal Challenges in Norway.* Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

Government Office for Science. 2017. The Futures Toolkit: Tools for Futures Thinking and Foresight AcrossUKGovernment.London:GovernmentOfficeforScience.https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/674209/futures-toolkit-edition-1.pdf.

Gunashekar, Salil, Emily Ryen Gloinson, Fay Dunkerley, Mann Virdee, Camilla d'Angelo, Carolina Feijao, Gemma-Claire Ali, Mikkel Skjoldager, Andrea Skjold Frøshaug, and Torben Bundgaard Vad. 2021a. *A Summary of Potential Cross-Cutting Missions to Address Future Societal Challenges in Norway.* Foresight Study

for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge, UK: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

——. 2021b. Addressing Societal Challenges in Norway: Key Trends, Future Scenarios, Missions and Structural Measures. Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

——. 2021c. Addressing Future Societal Challenges in Norway: Detailed Methodology Report. Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

Innovation Policy Platform. 2013. 'Bio-, Nano- and Converging Technologies for Green Innovation.' OECD. As of 7 July 2021:http://www.innovationpolicyplatform.org/www.innovationpolicyplatform.org/content/bio-nanoand-converging-technologies-green-innovation/index.html.

Intellectual Property Office UK Government. 2019. *Innovation and Growth Report 2018–2019*. London: Intellectual Property Office. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/82973 0/innovation-and-growth-report-2018-19.pdf.

Iversen, Eric. 2013. Norwegian Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises and the Intellectual Property Rights System: Exploration and Analysis. Geneva: World Intellectual Property Organization. https://www.wipo.int/publications/en/details.jsp?id=360&plang=EN.

Jakobsen, Stig-Erik, Arnt Fløysand, and John Overton. 2019. 'Expanding the Field of Responsible Research and Innovation (RRI) – from Responsible Research to Responsible Innovation.' *European Planning Studies* 27 (12): 2329–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/09654313.2019.1667617.

Kremer, Robert J. 2017. 'Biotechnology Impacts on Soil and Environmental Services.' In *Soil Health and Intensification of Agroecosytems*, edited by Mahdi M. Al-Kaisi and Birl Lowery, 353–75. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-805317-1.00016-6.

Mazzucato, Mariana. 2018. *Mission-Oriented Research and Innovation in the European Union: A Problem-Solving Approach to Fuel Innovation-Led Growth.* Brussels: European Commission. https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/mazzucato_report_2018.pdf.

McKinsey Global Institute. 2019. 'Innovation in Europe: Changing the Game to Regain a Competitive Edge.' Chicago: McKinsey Global Institute. https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/featured insights/innovation/reviving innovation in europe/mgi-innovation-in-europe-discussion-paper-oct2019-vf.ashx.

Ministry of Education and Research. 2012. *National Strategy for Biotechnology: Strategy 2011–2020.* Oslo: Ministry of Education and Research. https://www.regjeringen.no/en/dokumenter/national-strategy-for-biotechnology/id666235/.

——. 2017. *Digitalisation Strategy for the Higher Education Sector 2017–2021.* Oslo: Ministry of Education and Research. https://www.regjeringen.no/en/dokumenter/digitalisation-strategy-for-the-higher-education-sector-2017-2021/id2571085/?ch=4.

------. 2018. Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher Education 2019–2028. Oslo: Ministry of Education and Research. https://www.regjeringen.no/no/dokumenter/meld.-st.-4-20182019/id2614131/?ch=1.

——. 2019. Long-Term Plan for Research and Higher Education 2019–2028. Oslo: Ministry of Education and Research.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs. 2019. Meld. St. 27 (2020–2021): Norway's Role and Interests in MultilateralCooperation.Oslo:MinistryofForeignAffairs.https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/5673dadc917448148b491635289ac690/en-gb/pdfs/stm201820190027000engpdfs.pdf.St. 27 (2020–2021): Norway's Role and Interests in Multilateral

Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation. 2016. *Digital Agenda for Norway in Brief.* Oslo: Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation. https://www.regjeringen.no/en/dokumenter/digital-agenda-for-norway-in-brief/id2499897/?ch=8.

——. 2019. One Digital Public Sector: Digital Strategy for the Public Sector 2019–2025. Oslo: Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation. https://www.regjeringen.no/en/dokumenter/one-digital-public-sector/id2653874/.

———. 2020. *National Strategy for Artificial Intelligence*. Oslo: Ministry of Local Government and Modernisation. https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/1febbbb2c4fd4b7d92c67ddd353b6ae8/en-gb/pdfs/ki-strategi_en.pdf.

Müller, Julien. 2020. *Enabling Technologies for Industry 5.0: Results of a Workshop with Europe's Technology Leaders*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/8e5de100-2a1c-11eb-9d7e-01aa75ed71a1/language-en.

NATO. 2020. Science & Technology Trends 2020–2040: Exploring the S&T Edge. Brussels: NATO. https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/4/pdf/190422-ST_Tech_Trends_Report_2020-2040.pdf.

Nedelkoska, Ljubica, and Glenda Quintini. 2018. *Automation, Skills Use and Training, OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers.* Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/employment/automation-skills-use-and-training_2e2f4eea-en.

Nordic Health 2030. 2018. 'About the Movement – Nordic Health 2030.' As of 7 July 2021: http://nordichealth2030.org/about/.

Norwegian Board of Technology, and Research Council of Norway. 2015. *21-Prosessenes Samfunnsansvar*. Oslo: Norwegian Board of Technology & Research Council of Norway. https://teknologiradet.no/wp-content/uploads/sites/105/2018/05/21-prosess-rapport-endelig-WEB.pdf.

Norwegian Ministries. 2019. *National Cyber Security Strategy for Norway*. Oslo: Norwegian Ministries. https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/c57a0733652f47688294934ffd93fc53/national-cyber-security-strategy-for-norway.pdf.

OECD. 2014. OECD Skills Strategy Diagnostic Report: Norway 2014. OECD Skills Studies. Paris: OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264298781-en.

_____. 2015. *How's Life?* Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/economics/how-s-life-2015_how_life-2015-en.

——. 2017. Digital Government Review of Norway: Boosting the Digital Transformation of the Public Sector. Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd.org/gov/digital-government-review-of-norway-9789264279742-en.htm.

——. 2018a. Bridging the Digital Gender Divide: Include, Upskill, Innovate. Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd.org/digital/bridging-the-digital-gender-divide.pdf.

——. 2018b. OECD Science, Technology and Innovation Outlook 2018: Adapting to Technological and Societal Disruption. Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/sti_in_outlook-2018-7-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/sti_in_outlook-2018-7-en#boxsection-d1e3183.

——. 2019. *Digital Innovation: Seizing Policy Opportunities.* Paris: OECD. http://www.oecd.org/publications/digital-innovation-a298dc87-en.htm.

———. 2020a. OECD Case Study of Norway's Digital Science and Innovation Policy and Governance Landscape. Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/20f80fa1en.pdf?expires=1606988789&id=id&accname=ocid56013842&checksum=30FE88C4B10A51226B5CA 1CAEF77943F.

------. 2020b. Strengthening the Governance of Skills Systems: Lessons from Six OECD Countries. Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/d416bb6fen/index.html?itemId=/content/component/d416bb6f-en.

-------. 2020c. The Digitalisation of Science, Technology and Innovation: Key Developments and Policies. Paris: OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/science-and-technology/the-digitalisation-of-science-technology-and-innovation_b9e4a2c0-en.

Pathakoti, Kavitha, Manjunath Manubolu, and Huey-Min Hwang. 2018. 'Chapter 48 – Nanotechnology Applications for Environmental Industry.' In *Handbook of Nanomaterials for Industrial Applications*, edited by Chaudhery Mustansar Hussain, 894–907. Micro and Nano Technologies. Oxford: Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-813351-4.00050-X.

Randall, Linda, and Anna Berlina. 2019. 'Governing the Digital Transition in Nordic Regions: The Human Element.' Stockholm: Nordregio. http://norden.divaportal.org/smash/get/diva2:1295022/FULLTEXT01.pdf.

Research Council of Norway. 2013. Nanotechnology and Advanced Materials – NANO2021: Work Programme 2012–2021: Final Report. Oslo: Research Council of Norway.

——. 2020a. Empowering Ideas for a Better World: Strategy for the Research Council of Norway 2020– 2024. Oslo: Research Council of Norway. https://www.forskningsradet.no/omforskningsradet/publikasjoner/2020/empowering-ideas-for-a-better-world/.

——. 2020b. 'Enabling Technologies.' Research Council of Norway. As of 7 July 2021: https://www.forskningsradet.no/en/about-the-research-council/Portfolios/enabling-technologies/.

------. 2020c. 'Portfolio Plan for Enabling Technologies.' Research Council of Norway. As of 7 July 2021: https://www.forskningsradet.no/om-forskningsradet/portefoljer/muliggjorendeteknologier/portefoljeplanen-for-muliggjorende-teknologier/. Skjoldager, Mikkel, Andrea Skjold Frøshaug, Torben Bundgaard Vad, Emily Ryen Gloinson, Fay Dunkerley, Mann Virdee, Camilla d'Angelo, Carolina Feijao, Gemma-Claire Ali, and Salil Gunashekar. 2021a. *Green Transition: An Analysis of Trends, Future Directions and Potential Missions to Address Societal Challenges in Norway*. Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

——. 2021b. Oceans: An Analysis of Trends, Future Directions and Potential Missions to Address Societal Challenges in Norway. Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

———. 2021c. Structural Measures to Develop a Resilient Research and Innovation Environment in Norway. Foresight Study for the Research Council of Norway to Help Inform the Future of Research and Innovation in Norway. Cambridge & Copenhagen: RAND Europe & DAMVAD Analytics.

Stévant, Pierrick, Céline Rebours, and Annelise Chapman. 2017. 'Seaweed Aquaculture in Norway: Recent Industrial Developments and Future Perspectives.' *Aquaculture International* 25 (4): 1373–90. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10499-017-0120-7.

Technopolis. 2017. *Evaluation of the RCN's NANO2021 Programme*. Oslo: Technopolis. https://www.forskningsradet.no/contentassets/dc0a2485b388440dadcb0c7a47f042a3/ evaluering_av_nano2021.pdf.

——. 2018. Case Study Review of Interdisciplinary Research in Norway. Oslo: Technopolis. https://uploads-

ssl.webflow.com/5b03dabbaf744c44797753e2/5b4f0ce22bd6f683bf093609_Case%20study%20review%20of% 20Norwegian%20IDR%20180227%20final.pdf.

Thapa, Raj Kumar, Tatiana Iakovleva, and Lene Foss. 2019. 'Responsible Research and Innovation: A Systematic Review of the Literature and Its Applications to Regional Studies.' *European Planning Studies* 27 (12): 2470–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/09654313.2019.1625871.

UK Science & Innovation Network. 2020. *UK Science and Innovation Network Country Snapshot 2020: Norway.* London: UK Science and Innovation Network. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/87736 1/ SIN_Norway_country_snapshot.pdf.

Uninett Sigma2. 2019. 'European High-Performance Computing.' Sigma 2. As of 7 July 2021: https://www.sigma2.no/eurohpc.

United Nations. 2020. *Road Map for Digital Cooperation: Implementation of the Recommendations of the High-Level Panel on Digital Cooperation.* New York: United Nations General Assembly. https:// www.un.org/en/content/digital-cooperation-roadmap/.

------. 2021. 'The 17 Goals | Sustainable Development.' United Nations. As of 7 July 2021: https://sdgs.un.org/goals.

World Economic Forum. 2020. A Roadmap for Cross-Border Data Flows: Future-Proofing Readiness and Cooperation in the New Data Economy. Geneva: World Economic Forum. http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_A_Roadmap_for_Cross_Border_Data_Flows_2020.pdf.

Annex A. Future scenario narratives used in the study

In this annex, we present the comprehensive versions of the future scenario narratives across both scenario sets (i.e. Norway in a national context and Norway in a global context). The scenarios were used in the foresight workshops as a tool to examine and debate a set of potential priority missions and discuss ideas for wider structural measures. The narratives were shared with the workshop participants in advance of the workshops. Because of their cross-cutting nature, the cohesion and globalisation and the technology and digitalisation strategic areas (and to some extent green transition as well), were covered by both scenario sets. To aid the reader, before presenting the detailed scenario narratives, we again outline the two broad scenario sets:

- Scenario set 1 (*Norway in a national context*): The first scenario set, consisting of four future scenarios, broadly focuses on Norway in a national context, largely relating to the Norwegian domestic agenda. This scenario set encompasses such themes as health, welfare, education, work and skills, cohesion, and relevant aspects of technology and digitalisation, and it also covers some aspects related to green transition (for example, in relation to the circular economy).
- Scenario set 2 (*Norway in a global context*): The second scenario set, consisting of four future scenarios, focuses on Norway in an international or global context, primarily relating to Norway's outward-facing role. It broadly covers themes related to climate, oceans, energy, transport, food, biodiversity and globalisation, as well as relevant aspects of technology and digitalisation.

Alongside each scenario narrative, we also outline the associated key characteristics and underpinning factors of the scenarios.⁶⁹

⁶⁹ The arrows in the scenario narratives signify as follows: An upwards-facing arrow indicates an increase in the projection/future direction of travel for the factor, a downwards-facing arrow indicates a decrease in the projection/future direction of travel for the factor, and an arrow that goes in both directions horizontally indicates that the projection/future direction of travel for the factor remains the same as the current situation.

A.1. Future scenario narratives for the scenario set pertaining to 'Norway in a national context'

Scenario 1: Protectionist decline

Global developments

Shifts in geopolitical power in the 2020s led to a period of political instability over the next decade with serious implications for global trade. Struggling to maintain supply chains, countries increasingly put pressure on locally based companies to serve their needs first. Many countries have adopted a protectionist approach, increasingly looking inwards to protect their own populations. As a result, Norway has become increasingly dependent on primary exports. Even within the EU, which initially sought to maintain a united front, there are divergent views on how to tackle current problems of climate change and stagnant economic growth.

Health and welfare in Norway

The delivery of health and welfare in Norway has also been affected by protectionism. Unable to make proper use of collaboration and imports of medical equipment from other countries, the Norwegian government has struggled to use technology and innovation to meet the complex health needs of the Norwegian population. However, there has been increased national spending on the healthcare sector in terms of research and training, as well as frontline delivery, although medical and care services have not been linked up. Approaches to complex health needs related to an overall increase in life expectancy, population ageing and immigration are largely reactive, with limited capability in preventative strategies. Protectionism presents a significant impediment to pharma and life sciences, hindering the development of industries that thrive on collaboration and sharing.

Societal and economic development

With the slowdown in sovereign wealth fund growth and unpredictability in global markets, Norwegian business and consumer confidence is low. At the same time, the ageing population in Norway has increased spending on social services and pensions. Norway has continued to accept some migrants from countries affected by instability or the effects of climate change, from a pragmatic perspective – to not make the current international situation worse – and to meet some of its labour shortages. However, reduced cooperation with the EU means that skilled labour is generally in short supply. Despite increased growth in some sectors, such as domestic food production, overall productivity growth and labour force participation are low and trust in public institutions is declining. Stagnant economic growth has also reduced much-needed investment in a digital infrastructure that facilitates data sharing, adequately deals with cyber and privacy protection threats, and helps increase the digital skills of the Norwegian population. There is a lack of transnational cooperation of social media, and social media continues to be used extensively to influence public debate on immigrants, spread hate speech and polarise Norwegian society.

The location of jobs and housing and greening initiatives

With limited employment opportunities in urban areas, where the effect of increasing temperatures is also more apparent, Norwegians are dispersing across smaller cities and towns. However, this dispersal is limited by a lack of investment in public transport and digital connectivity. The decrease in urbanisation has positive impacts on health outcomes of populations, with less traffic and pollution. Recent investments have also improved access to health and welfare services across different geographical locations in Norway, although research and training still tends to be city based. There have been some successes in greening domestic energy and linking up waste and energy across the public sector, but the circular economy is not seen as the way forward by politicians or citizens.

Research and innovation

Overall, funding in the R&I sector has reduced, and it is fragmented due to general mistrust of the government and international actors. Norwegian actors are finding it difficult to compete in the world market. These issues are further amplified by the absence of coordination and collaboration across stakeholders in the R&I system in a national and international arena, as well as limited data sharing. Furthermore, the lack of relevant competencies in the labour market required for meeting current and future demands of the sector has created longer-term challenges. In Norway, the absence of infrastructure and funding to support partnerships, combined with restrictions on data access and sharing, has prevented Norway from leveraging and capitalising on the data economy and on the digitalisation trends in the health, pharma and life sciences.

| Health and welfare | Demand and access to health and welfare services Collaboration and interdisciplinarity Development and adoption of telemedicine and telecare |
|--|--|
| Economy and society | Discrimination and hate speech Use of social media to spread disinformation – increasingly used with impact on the spread of misinformation Trust in public administration Net immigration Natural resource wealth – slow growth or stagnation in the economy |
| Location of jobs and housing and greening initiatives | Skilled labour availability to match employment demand Location of jobs and housing – more dispersion with mixed transport links Ability of Norway to adapt to climate change Circular infrastructure for energy, water and waste supply – focussed on current approaches. |
| Technology, digital skils and digital threats | Digital skills – digital divide increases Digital security and cyber protection – Norway is unable to respond, and threats increase, demanding increasing protection Data sharing Technology convergence and use of enabling technologies |
| Research and innovation | Globalisation of research and innovation and data sharing – decrease in international data sharing and collaboration Funding for research and innovation – decreases |

Scenario 2: Going green together

Global developments

During the 2020s there was a realisation across governments, industry leaders and populations that the relationship with the planet is key and resources and time are finite. This led to efforts at the international level and activism at the local level to build a green agenda. Norway, already a leader in renewable energy and decarbonised transport, has focused on further reducing its environmental and climate impact.

Health and welfare in Norway

Norway has undergone significant demographic changes, with a shift towards a higher number of senior citizens. This has created pressure for the healthcare system due to increased demand for services. On the other hand, there is increased access to health and welfare services as a result of policies promoting decentralisation towards municipalities and increasing digitalisation of the healthcare sector. Telehealth has become the default option, allowing for a more targeted and less resource-intensive provision of services, reducing unnecessary travel. Access to healthcare has also improved through strategies focused on reducing and preventing social inequalities in health, such as prevalence of risk factors in population sectors with lower income and education. Alongside these changes, there has been an increase in digital skills across the Norwegian population due to efforts from the government to build digital competence by adapting the education curricula and providing adequate training across all age groups and sectors. These educational programmes have also sought to develop other relevant employment skills as the economy continues to move from a consumption to a green approach.

Societal and economic development

Norway has seen a decline in hate speech and discrimination, partly as a result of interventions, such as the increased capacity of authority to tackle these issues, especially in the online environment. Internet and smartphone use remain high in Norway. With the higher level of digital competence across all demographics and improved data security and ethics standards, social media is generally seen as a reliable source, used to facilitate a range of peer-to-peer activities and communications, from grassroots to government. Pockets of misinformation remain, however, and attract a vocal minority. Data security standards have also created tensions given the overregulation perceived by the Norwegian population.

The location of jobs and housing and greening initiatives

The success of Norway's approach is reflected in the level of trust in Norway's public administration, which continues to grow. This has been important in fostering green transition initiatives through the interconnection between citizens, local governments and local businesses. Cross-sectoral cooperation and cooperation across different governance levels have promoted a circular economy at national, regional and local levels. The Government Pension Fund of Norway has managed to adequately manage climate risks by investing in climate change policy and new technology. This is particularly the case within regions with higher population density, such as cities, where the adaptation of the built environment has been an important priority for the green transition, and green initiatives, such as urban farming and 'green builds' that are fully carbon neutral, have become more widespread. Additionally, citizens have a more prominent role in the green transition through higher levels of engagement in innovation and green entrepreneurship, as well as through local activism. There are, however, challenges in fostering behavioural change; older generations show more reluctance to adapting to new social norms, while younger generations feel they are being asked to pay too much of the price for climate change.

Research and innovation

Open science and increased data sharing have made research more accessible to citizens and policy makers, which has been particularly beneficial in supporting evidence-based policy for the green transition. Increased data availability has also allowed researchers to better evaluate the effectiveness and acceptability of initiatives, and to determine how Norway can best leverage and adapt to these. Aligned with the focus on cybersecurity in the EU Framework Programme, Norway has made a key priority to embed data protection and information security in its information and communications technology policy strategy, which has allowed for a better response to digital and cyber security threats, which have now decreased. Additionally, the green transition has led to a redistribution of jobs, away from jobs in a fossil-fuelled industry towards jobs in a green economy.



Scenario 3: Slowly changing society

Global developments

The mid- to late 2020s saw a return to business as usual for most of the world and Norway. Strategic alliances have largely remained the same, and there is a slow but steady drift of economic power and influence away from Western powers. Although there have been periods of strong support for environmental activism, particularly in Europe, this has not been sustained, and internationally there has not been a real impetus for change. There has been some progress towards reducing emissions, but without a clear vision at the international level, this progress has not been sufficient, and the impacts of climate warming are starting to be felt.

Health and welfare in Norway

Trends towards technological innovation and digitalisation in the healthcare system in Norway have continued, and there are areas of Norway where there is strong technological innovation. However, these are not widely rolled out across different regions in Norway, and there are challenges with collaboration between the private and public sectors. Some private initiatives exist in the healthcare sector, but the Norwegian system continues to rely heavily on public funds, and measures to improve care coordination have been only partly successful. The healthcare workforce has been only partly able to meet the growing health and long-term care needs that have resulted from Norway's ageing population, increased immigration, and the effects of climate change. There is also a reluctance to address the underlying issues of social inequalities in life expectancy, disparities among income groups, and behavioural risk factors.

Societal and economic development

Regional conflicts and climate change have created increased pressure on immigration globally, but Norway has always had strong measures in place to ensure education and employment for migrants. Despite this, tensions still exist, particularly with regard to cultural integration. With only incremental changes in the makeup of the Norwegian welfare provision and labour markets, trust in public institutions remains relatively high, but there is concern about Norway's strategy for ensuring it has the necessary digital and employment skills to deal with changes in the national and global landscape. Although there is good digital provision in Norway, lack of appropriate regulation of the digital space means that social media continues to be a source of misinformation, feeding potential social divisions.

The location of jobs and housing and greening initiatives

There has been an increasing concentration of the Norwegian population in urban areas, as a thicker labour market in the cities has been better able to meet the demand of workers with specific qualifications. At the same time, commercial activity has opened up in the Arctic following the lack of impetus to deal with climate change internationally, which has accelerated the melting of the sea ice in the Arctic. This has accelerated economic growth in counties in northern Norway, but challenges persist with ensuring that there is access to labour with the necessary skills and expertise to make use of an improved knowledge base and value creation in the North. Regional development initiatives also remain weakly connected and do not really support the Sami community and their employment and business opportunities. Because Norwegians are concentrated in cities, it has been easy to join together energy and waste initiatives across hospitals and public sector buildings. This has also facilitated the creation of city-led initiatives, but their wider take-up has not been incentivised. Many Norwegians feel that they are already playing their part with renewable energy and electric vehicle use. Although people have greater access to services in urban areas, the concentration of people in cities also means that there are increased pressures of mass marketing, availability of unhealthy food choices and access to transport, which all have an effect on lifestyles and negative health outcomes.

Research and innovation

National and international collaboration for R&I continues to increase, but researchers continue to voice concerns about data sharing, and funding for interdisciplinary research is limited. The lack of collaboration between industry and the higher education sectors also poses key challenges for Norway. The skills that Norwegians obtain through higher education are not fully aligned with the skills needed in the labour market, particularly as new areas of innovation open up and automation, the application of artificial intelligence and broader technology convergence start to change the nature of employment. There is a fragmented funding landscape that is largely focused on excellent science, while the translation into innovation outputs is limited. In health, Norway concentrates health R&D in university research, and there is weak coordination between the different key actors in the R&D health system, which has had resulted in a lack of cost-effectiveness in the development of pharmaceuticals in Norway.



Scenario 4: Technological trajectory

Global developments

In line with the prevailing international view, Norway has focused on technological advances to promote economic growth and support its sustainability goals. Technology and the knowledge-based economy have been the main tenets of the Norwegian R&I agenda, from both an international and a domestic perspective, with new technologies and their convergence having brought about significant advances in health and welfare. However, changes in employment have created new social inequalities.

Health and welfare in Norway

Many digital solutions have been integrated into health and welfare services, which has helped to address the continued demand and pressure for these services. Automation and artificial intelligence are commonplace in healthcare, and telehealth has become the default option for health and welfare. Digital technology, such as robotics, is used to help support the autonomy of older people. Thanks to its comprehensive health databases and its ability to exploit large amounts of patient data, Norway was able to rapidly digitalise the health sector. In addition, health data; an improved focus on funding; and developments in and convergence of bioinformatics, genetic engineering, biotechnology and nanotechnology have enabled Norway to move towards personalised medicine, which has made great strides since the 2020s. Overall, this has led to a more patient-centred health system. However, there are concerns that the health system is becoming 'twin-track', because users have to be digitally competent and willing to share personal data to access it and because some advanced treatments are only available privately.

Societal and economic developments

Although a substantial part of the Norwegian population now has access to Internet and service industries, such as banking, finance and tourism, have achieved efficiency gains and improved their business processes, some people are being left behind in terms of their digital skills even though the economy is doing well. Technology convergence and development has been led by Norwegian industry, and central and local government and other public sectors have not fully integrated common systems for user-friendly digital services. There is acceptance from the public that data generally has to be shared to access services and participate in society, and the Norwegian population continues to have a relatively stable level of trust in its public institutions. However, trust in government has, at the same time, not increased, and the perceived lack of control around data privacy and security issues threatens to reduce it further. The application of advanced technologies has contributed to efficiencies in transport, health, agriculture and food, and manufacturing industries, at the same time transforming employment in these industries. Norway has actively addressed these changing employment needs through education and training policies. Although overall immigration to Norway has remained stable, there has been a shift in the type of immigrant, to higher-skilled, wealthier immigrants. However, the need for some low-skilled labour remains, and political tensions around the role of immigrants in the Norwegian economy and society persist.

The location of jobs and housing and greening initiatives

Remote working has been the norm since the 2020s. Investment in digital infrastructure has continued, and many Norwegians have moved out of urban centres to smaller cities and towns, where the impacts of climate change are currently more supportable. The Internet and social media are key elements of this lifestyle, with vast amounts of data changing hands and control of platforms still in the hands of Big Tech companies that actively resist regulation. Norway is not alone in struggling to police misinformation, and it has invested heavily with partners in cyber security prevention.

Research and innovation

The increased use of artificial intelligence, big data and genomics in Norwegian society has been associated with a steadily rising demand for data and data sharing both nationally and internationally. Norway has been able to widely deploy technologies across sectors due to increasing collaboration and funding for collaboration across sectors. However, R&I initiatives for developments in technology tend to be geared towards developments in the natural sciences. There is a lack of recognition of the human, ethical and legal challenges that emerge with increased data sharing and resulting privacy and cyber security threats, which contributes to a growing distrust of pervasive technology in Norway.



A.2. Future scenario narratives for the scenario set pertaining to 'Norway in a global context'

Scenario 1: Protectionist decline

Global landscape

Shifts in geopolitical power that came to the fore in the 2020s led to a period of political instability over the next decade, with serious implications for global trade. Struggling to maintain supply chains, countries increasingly put pressure on locally based companies to serve their needs first. By 2040, this has led to mistrust even among former close allies. Many countries have adopted a protectionist approach, increasingly looking inwards to protect their own populations. Even within the EU, which initially sought to maintain a united front, member states have divergent views on how to tackle current problems of climate change and stagnant economic growth. At the international level, cooperation on climate goals has plummeted and targets agreed at the last United Nations Climate Change Conference, five years ago, look increasingly unattainable. The negative impacts of climate change have been limited only by the poorly performing global economy.

Trade and availability of skilled labour

The uncertainty in global trade has seen countries re-shore food production and manufacturing. In Norway, as elsewhere, there has been investment in automation and additive manufacturing to support this move. Although there has been an increase in immigration from countries affected by instability or climate effects, reduced cooperation with the EU means that skilled labour is in short supply. Norway remains a trusted partner for energy, but export demand for the industry has fallen, and some countries have chosen to invest in home-grown renewable energy to secure their supply. Demand for Norwegian seafood products and shipping in global markets is also down, and Norway's imports of manufactured items have also declined.

Circular initiatives

Despite Norway's success in greening its domestic energy and transport sectors, successive governments have found it increasingly difficult to encourage further behavioural change through circular economy initiatives when consumption is down and many in the population are worrying about how to pay their bills. Stagnant economic growth has meant that much-needed investment in digital infrastructure has also stalled. Compounding this, the levels of public trust in science and technology are at an all-time low, and a few high-profile cyber-attacks have dominated the headlines.

Research and innovation

Research and innovation in Norway has been affected by reduced funding and the loss of some external collaborators, as mistrust also pervades this sector; long-term investment in research loses out to short-term policy needs as both governments and industry tighten their belts. Most funding now comes from national bodies and aims at least to facilitate collaboration between public and private sectors domestically. Opportunities are seen to develop the ocean and onshore environments for food and energy production. There is also an ambition to develop new applications using skills and innovations from the petroleum sector that could boost the economy.

| Green transition | Demand and support for circular initiatives Circular infrastructure for energy, water and waste supply – remains focussed on current approaches Investments/innovations to reduce emissions from oil Ability of Norway to adapt to climate change Food security and supply – Norway maintains security of food supply with higher share of domestic production Low-carbon business models (international) – no change in emergence |
|----------------------------|---|
| Oceans | Sustainable aquaculture – little expansion in the aquaculture sector Norwegian shipping industry – greening of international shipping industry remains as now |
| Globalisation and society | Norway's trade linkages with other countries Norwegian cooperation with EU/EEA Natural resource wealth – slow growth or stagnation Make up of geopolitical landscape – the geopolitical landscape becomes less stable with a shift in global power Skilled labour availability (to match employment demand) Teechnology convergence and the use of enabling technologies |
| Research and innovation | Globalisation of research and innovation and data sharing – decrease in international data sharing and collaboration Funding for research and innovation – decreases |

RAND Europe and DAMVAD Analytics Scenario 2: Global greening

Global developments

During the 2020s, there was a further realisation across governments, industry leaders and populations that their relationship with the planet is key and resources and time are finite. This led to efforts at the international level and activism at the local level to build a green agenda. The EU sees the benefits not only of greater internal cooperation, but also of building external relations and leading by example. Relations between major powers have improved as these countries see value in pursuing a 'green economy' approach, focusing on innovative solutions for all sectors, rather than securing ownership of rapidly depleting resources. Regions like Africa and South America are now recognised for their valuable resources, but regional disparities still remain. The impacts of climate change are happening at a slower rate, but the longer-term focus is on adaptation, as the current trajectory, tracking close to a 2°C increase, looks hard to maintain.

Circular economy

The top-down approach means that low-carbon business models have developed across many sectors where there are international trade sectors, and this is matched by a demand within Norway, in Europe, and internationally for products and services that have a low impact on the environment and climate. A circular economy approach has been central to this. Some change has been industry led, some has been driven by international agreements and legislation; Norway has worked hard within supra-national institutions to further this agenda and support regional change through overseas aid. But changing consumer attitudes has also been key, and top-down approaches are balanced against initiatives driven by communities and government at the local level, where quality of life is displacing consumption as a measure of success and there is a focus on local production and consumption. Yet tensions persist among different stakeholder groups, with some advocating a more relaxed approach to the environment given the gains made in recent years.

Renewable energy

There has been a rapid move away from fossil fuel dependence to electricity from renewables, linked to expanding regional grids. The Government Pension Fund of Norway has managed to adequately manage climate risks by investing in climate change policy and new technology. International travel and transport of goods have not returned to levels seen in the 2010s. Norway has invested heavily in offshore renewables and is a key proponent of greener and smarter shipping – one area where hydrogen has taken off.

Circular initiatives and technology in Norway

In Norway, circular initiatives have been introduced in relation to key sectors of energy, waste and water by the government, but there is also a supportive environment for local solutions, resulting in a boom in green entrepreneurship that enjoys easy access to European markets. Technology and data are seen as key to sustainable solutions, from food to retail, with many of these starting at a small scale, seizing supply chain opportunities offered by a move to low-carbon business models by bigger companies at the national and international level and the public sector. However, technology is seen as the means and not the end. Norway has also seen its aquaculture exports expand, although for fresh products these have focused on EU markets, and the domestic share of food production has also increased.

Research and innovation

There has been investment in research, which is seen as key to a green future, both within the EU and in Norway. This has been accompanied by greater collaboration between these partners and internationally. To facilitate openness in research and innovation, the EU has also worked together with industry and national governments to develop protocols for data sharing, improved data security and authentication. While there has been action to re-align education and training to better match skills to the changing employment opportunities in Norway, these systems are still seen as being slow to respond. Collaborative research in social sciences has also been important to maintain momentum towards climate goals and global stability, keeping citizens educated and engaged.



Technology and digitalisation: An analysis of trends, future directions and potential missions to address societal challenges in Norway Scenario 3: Slowly shifting power

Global developments

The mid- to late 2020s saw a return to business much as usual for most of the world. Although Britain's exit from the European Union did result in a small shift in trading patterns, strategic alliances have largely remained unchanged, and the slow but steady drift of economic power and influence away from Western powers has continued. Regional conflicts rumble on, but wider geopolitical tensions, for a while the focus of global attention, have now largely eased. The intervening years have seen the usual rounds of climate and trade summits, but existing supra-national structures are losing their relevance. Although there have been periods of strong support for environmental activism, particularly in Europe, this had not been sustained, and internationally, it has not led to impetus for real change. There has been some steady progress towards reducing carbon emissions, but, as foreseen, without a clear vision at the international level, this has not been sufficient, and the impacts of climate warming are starting to be felt.

Economic trends

Economic trends towards increasing supply chain efficiencies through automation, artificial intelligence, and distributed ledger technologies have continued, as have efforts to decarbonise the transport and energy sectors. Electric cars are now increasingly widespread, but there is a lack of consensus on greening international shipping and aviation. Progress in other sectors, which depend on commercial incentives for citizens and businesses, is more limited. The circular economy is still seen as a key solution by the EU, but it has not gained much traction across member states, especially when other problems seem more pressing.

Oceans

The ocean has become an important focus for the Norwegian economy. There is continued demand for sustainable gas from Norway's key partners as they transition towards net-zero, and Norway has expanded its ocean-bed carbon storage capability to decarbonise its gas exports. Other offshore technologies, such as solar panels and wave energy convertors, are being explored to supplement its hydropower and offshore wind farms. As a knowledge leader in the oceans sector, Norway has exported these solutions, often as part of its efforts to support developing countries. At the same time, Norway has seen increased demand for seafood, leading to an expansion in that sector. However, by 2040, the ability of the ocean to sustain all this activity is not clear. The impacts of climate change are particularly felt in the High North, and these changes have accelerated changes in Arctic ecosystems and the loss of sustainable habitats for Arctic species. Norway is increasingly looking to Europe and the Nordics for collaboration to solve some of these challenges. The rapid melting of the sea ice in the Arctic in recent years has reduced some of the natural ice borders between countries, creating a renewed focus on opportunities for commercial activity in the region but also tensions with other nations.

The circular economy in Norway

Norway has opted for a government-led approach to the circular economy, mainly focusing on its energy and waste sectors as areas where these approaches could be the most beneficial. Local initiatives aimed at reducing consumption through reuse, repairing and recycling are encouraged but currently not incentivised, and many Norwegians feel that by leading on renewable energy and electric vehicle use, they are already playing their part. Green shipping is one area where Norway is leading the way again, having introduced electric batteries and carbon capture technologies into its domestic fleet.

Research and innovation

Funding for research and development has remained fragmented both within Norway and externally. Norway has continued to co-operate closely with its EU/EEA partners. Substantial funding has been available in some areas, but the closed nature of collaboration between institutions and the lack of focus on monitoring and data sharing have meant that resources have not been targeted appropriately; there has been a lack of investment in interdisciplinary collaboration; and challenges remain with the translation of excellent science into innovations. Norwegian efforts in technology convergence have remained broad, covering energy, electronics and optics, the environment, and health. But because much research is still undertaken by the private sector and because the humanities, social science and legal perspectives on technology have not been systematically addressed, this has so far not led to the expected transformational change.



RAND Europe and DAMVAD Analytics Scenario 4: Technological trajectory

Global developments

After some turbulence at the start of the 2020s, the focus has been on revitalising the global economy, which is seen as a key driver for reducing global inequalities and achieving inter-regional stability. As economic and geopolitical power has continued to shift towards the BRIC (Brazil, Russia, India and China) countries, Western democracies have looked to establish new regional relationships that have opened up opportunities for Norway for trade, investment and R&I collaboration. Norway has continued to play an active role in international institutions, but the prevailing international view has been that climate change goals can be achieved through digitalisation and technological advances. Consumption is still regarded as an important driver of economic growth, and the green agenda has somewhat taken a back seat. This is reflected in the current pace of environmental change, with the result that by 2040, there is a growing clamour for more action

The use of technology

Technology has played a key in role in recent economic growth, impacting on many areas of daily life as using the Internet for entertainment, socialising shopping, working, accessing services and education has become the norm. Automation and AI are commonplace across a range of sectors, and technology convergence has led to a re-alignment in the transport, health, agriculture, food and manufacturing industries, resulting in new players and new business models. Although the perception is that power remains in the hands of a few, rapid regional expansions have created new firms. Technology has contributed to reducing carbon emissions, from large-scale carbon capture and storage and green hydrogen generation, to smallscale urban farming. Innovative technological solutions have also been implemented to both reduce and remove marine biowaste and plastics. But technology is now seen by some as a problem too in terms of resource and energy use. The past decade has also seen considerable movement of goods and people across the planet, as well as continued urbanisation. And, while changes in employment brought about by technological advances have been accommodated in some countries through forward-looking skills and education strategies, this is by no means the norm, potentially introducing new inequalities.

The Norwegian economy

The Norwegian economy has also shown strong growth, fuelled by a continued close relationship with Europe but also by new trade links, providing technology partners and new markets for seafood products and energy solutions. Norway has invested in integrating energy and waste systems at a national level, collaborating closely with European neighbours on these and exporting this expertise. It has also continued to expand its carbon capture and storage capability, but hydrogen from sea-splitting, first trialled as part of shipping, is a potential new export. There has also been rapid growth in green initiatives in other areas that are often technology led. There is demand for sustainable solutions at the European level, but without real cross-sectoral synergies, it remains difficult for new green companies to expand outside Norway.

Research and innovation

Technology and the knowledge-based economy have been the main tenets of the Norwegian R&I agenda both from an international and from a domestic perspective, with technology seen to underpin many sustainability objectives. To promote openness and transparency in international data sharing and collaboration, public funding from national bodies and the EU has been supplemented by the development of new relationships with universities and research institutes, including in South-east Asia and South America. This has resulted in a rapid expansion in the research base, without having to be overly dependent on a small number of foreign economies and the private sector. A key part of the agenda has also been developing a base of highly skilled workers, both through an open-door policy for overseas researchers and an agile, responsive higher education sector. But less focus has been placed on training for those who have seen their jobs displaced.



innovation – sufficient and continuous

Annex B. Set of indicative priority missions related to the RCN's five strategic areas

In the infographic below, we provide an overview of indicative mission ideas that have been articulated within, across and outside the RCN's five strategic areas (oceans; green transition; health and welfare; technology and digitalisation; and cohesion and globalisation).⁷⁰ The priority missions have been structured according to the two high-level scenario sets discussed in Chapter 5 and Annex A. As highlighted previously, all the missions are cross-cutting in terms of potential sectors and disciplines involved and will need a multi-stakeholder approach to be implemented. The spectrum of target focus areas for each mission will need to be specified with distinct, measurable and timebound goals that decided by the stakeholders involved in selecting and implementing the missions. Furthermore, their implementation will also require social sciences, humanities, legal and ethical perspectives to be effectively incorporated. Finally, the missions must engage the public regularly and in a meaningful manner, and also be evaluated against a set of clearly defined criteria that are set out upfront.

⁷⁰ In the infographic, we highlight the broad links between the priority missions and the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals (UN SDGs) and the clusters under Pillar II of Horizon Europe.

The UN SDGs are: SDG1: No poverty; SDG2: Zero hunger; SDG3: Good health and well-being; SDG4: Quality education; SDG5: Gender equality; SDG6: Clean water and sanitation; SDG7: Affordable and clean energy; SDG8: Decent work and economic growth; SDG9: Industry, innovation and infrastructure; SDG10: Reduced inequalities; SDG11: Sustainable cities and communities; SDG12: Responsible consumption and production; SDG13: Climate action; SDG14: Life below water; SDG15: Life on land; SDG16: Peace, justice and strong institutions; and SDG17: Partnerships for the goals.

The Horizon Europe Clusters under Pillar II includes: (1): Health; (2): Culture, Creativity and Inclusive Society; (3): Civil Security for Society; (4): Digital, Industry and Space; (5): Climate, Energy and Mobility; and (6): Food, Bioeconomy, Natural Resources, Agriculture and Environment.



Figure B.1 Indicative priority missions proposed within and across the five strategic areas

Source: Study team analysis